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HEARING ON COLLEGE COSTS AND FEi)ERAL
3 ASSISTANCE

'WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 19, 1983

« « HOoUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, .
SUBCOMMITTEE ON PoSTSECONDARY EDUCATION,
CoMMITTEE ON EpUCATION AND LABOR, -
.Washington, D.C.

The subcommiftee met, pursuant.to call, at 10 am., in room
2257, Rayburn House Office*Building, Hon: Paul Simon (chairman
of the suﬁcommittee) presiding. _ ¢ "

Members present: Representatives Simon, Hayptrison, Owens,
Penny, Gunderson, Petri, and Packard. T

Staff “present: William. A. Blakey, staff director; Maryln
McAdam, legislative assistant; and Betsy Brand, Republican legis-
lative agsociate. ~ . ‘

Mr. SimonN. The subcommittee will come to order. The subcom-
mittee begins a serigs of hearings {oday in preparation for the re-
authoprization of the Higher Education Act. Over the next several
weeks we will be receiving testimony on yarious studies and inves-
tigations that have been conducted in the ared of Federal student
finapcial assgistance and student participation in Federal aid pro-
grams. - : e
- The information during these hearings will be used to guide the
* subcommjttee in recommending needed changes during the reau-

thorization process.

" This morning’s hearings will focus on rising college costs and
how students are meeting the financial burdens created)by those
rising costs. Although the 1980 reauthorization of thesHjigher Edu-
cation Act allowed for major spending increases in student aid pro-
grams, that expansion was,never realized. .

"~ Beginning with the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1981

and continuing through the fiscal year 1984"appropriation process,,

funding for financial aid-programs has declined or remained even.
During that .same period of time, tuition for privatg institutions in:
creased approximately 28 percent, and tuition ﬁ{ public colleges
and universities rosg an average:of 30 percent.

‘Higher education Ras been faced -with rising costs, increasing
numbers of stﬁflent aid, applicanis, and constant or decreasing Fed-
eral dollars. : _ -

As we undertake reauthorization of the Higher Education Act, it
is essential that we havesa clear understanding of tle impact of
these increasing.costs. An obvious gap is developing between the
ability of low- and middle-income families to pay the cost of a col-

’ (1) ‘- . s
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\, lege education. This gap, once met with Federal student aid dollars,
appeags to be widening beyond the ability of the Federal Govern-
ment respond, except.through substanttally increased parental
and student bofrowing. - :

I might add that the otker impact that has received little atten-
tion is the increasirg economic segregation of higher education in
the United States. If 1 may be personal, my daughter is going to
Georgetown University Law School. Tuition is $8,200 a year, and

' that does not count room and board. How can a family of limited
means take care of that? How can a family of limited means do it?

So we are ending up with one area of higher education that in-
creasingly is ljmited to upper income people and another that is

~~available to everyone. . p
* In locg’ing forward, Federal policymakers are faced with a clear
choice. Do we move forward and meet the challenge of educating
all Americans or do we continue to slip gradually backwards? The -
answer is clear: We must move' forward. :

So I hope that the testimony of our witnesses will provide guid-
ance in more fully understanding the dilemma before us and in de-
signing a solution. .' ' .

[Opening statement of Chairman Simon follows:] -

OreninG STATEMENT oF HON. Paul SiMon. WMESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM
THE STATE OF [LLINOIS AND CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON POSTSECONDARY EDycATION

Good morning. Today, the Subcommittee begins a series of hearings in prépara- .
4ton for the reauthorization of the Higher Kduecation 'Ac\. Over the next several
weeks, we will be receiving testignony on various studies and investigations that

- Kave been conducted in the area ol Federal student financial assistance and student
7 . participation in Federal aid programs. The information during thes¢ hearings will
be used to guide the Subcommittee in recommending needed changes du{;ng the re-
authorization process This morning’s hearings will focus on rising college'costs and

how students are meeting the financial burdens created by those rising costs.

Although the 1980 reauthorization of the Higher Education Act allowed for major
spending increases in student ajd programs, that expansion was never realized. Be-
ginuing with the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation of 1981 and continuing through
the fiscal year 1983 appropriations process, funding for financial aid programs has
“declined or remained even. During that same period of time, tuitions‘l}())r private in-
stitutions increased approximately 28 percent, while tuitions for public colleges and
universities rose an average of 30 percent. Higher education has been faced with
rising costs, increasing numbers of student aid applicants, and constant-or decread-
ing Federal dollars. - . -

As we undertake reauthorization of the Higher Education Act, it is essential that
we have a clear understanding of the impact of these increasin% costs. An obvious
gap is developing between the ability of low and middle-income families to yay and
the cost of a college education. Thig/gap, once met with Federal student aid*dollars,
appearg to bé widening beyond -tite ahility of the Federal government to respond,
except through parental and studeht bdfrowing. In looking forward Federal olicy
makers are faced with a clear chbice—do we move forward and méet the challenge
of educating all' Americans or do we consinue to slip gradually backwards?

Ve Just as'the choice is clear, so is the answer—we myst move forward! -
1t is our hope that the testimony of our withes®es will provide us guidance in
more fully understanding the dilemma before us and 'in designing its solution.

The wi&t;sscs today are Maric Eldridge, Director of the National Center orr Edu.
cation Statistics, Jobm Phillips, President of the National Association of Independ-
ent Colleges and Unjversities, Dr. John Lee, Director Division of Human Resources

- and Dr. Jacob Stampen of the University of Wisconsin. g
p We welcome all of you and look forward fo your festimony. : o/

Mr.SiMON. Our first witness today is Marie Eldridge, Director of -
the National Center on Educatidn Statistics. We are pleased to -
have you with us here today. - . + .
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. STA’i‘EMENT OF MARIE D. ELDRIDGE, Sc.M., ADMINISTRATOR,
. NATIONAL CENTER FOR EDUCATION STATISTICS
. , Mrs. ELpripGe. Thank you, Mr. Simon. I am also very pleased to

have the opportunity to provide this subcommittee with a statisti-
¢al overview of college costs, as we in the National Center for Edu-
cation Statistics see it today based on the data that we have
collected. .

For data collection purposes, we have defined college costs as tui- .
tion—— \ _ . o~

Mr. Simon. Excuse me. If I may just interrupt to say that your |
full statement will be entered into the record together the tables

~and other things. .- . - ;
[Prepared statement of Mrs: Eldridge follows:]

\ :
PrerPARED STATEMENT OF MARiE D. ELDRIDGE, ADNIINIS’I‘RAT()R, NamoNaL CENTER
FOR EDUCATION STATISTICS L

I am very pleased to have the opportunity to provide this subcorhmittee with a
statistical overview of college costs as we see it today, the changes that have taken
place during the last decade, along with data NCES has accumulated on how stu-
dents appear to be reacting to these changes. v e

COLLEGE COSTS

We are all aware that college costs, defined as tuition, required fees, and board
and room, have risen draiatically over the last decade or so. In actual dollars, the
increase between 1973 and 1982 amounts td.about 103 percent. On the other hand,
when the overall costs of college for the fu?hhne student are exmnined in terms 6f
.constant dollars, we find- that these costs have remained essentially constant after
adjustment for inflation. This is the case except for the 18t couple of years where

" ingreases in college cogts exceeded the.inflation rate by significant margins i.e., 9-10
percent per year as cornpared to the decreased inflation rate of 2.6 percent this past
year (August 1982-August 1983) and 3.9percent for calendar year 1982.

First, let’s look at some key figures which describe this trend of risii}g costs of
tuition, fees, and room and board, factors which form the major component of all
college costs. » : .

Average basic student charges, including tuition, fees, and room and board, for a
full-time student at a public institution rose from $1,517 in academic year 1973-74
to an estimated $2,950 in 1982-83. This is an increase of 95 percergk The correspond-
ing ihcrease In private institutjons was $3,164 in 1973-74 to an ghlimated $6,900 in
1982-83. The percentage incredse in private institutions amoun 118 percent. Yet
within the framework: of the over-all cost of living during t ast 10 years (in
August 1973 the Consumer Price Index stood at 135.1 (1857:10 ), but in August

. 1983 it had risen to 300.3) the increase in consumer prices of 122.3 percent is only
slightly larger than those for basic student charges in public institutions.
ne factor which has helped to contain college costs in recent years is the tenden-
cy for an increasing number of students to attend public two-year colleges. Overall
tﬁe propottion of aﬁ college students attending two-year institutions has risen from
26 percent in 1970 to almost 40 percent in 1952. The fees at these institutions tend
to be substantially less than those at universities and other fouriyear schools.

While prices have gone up since 1973 on some of the things that higher education
institutions must buy: Construction costs—109 percent; Utilities—357 percent; Re-
search and development costs—100 p?rcent,‘&(ywerage faculty salary rose only 91
percent. ' n

L 4

APPARENT STUDENT REACTION TO INCREASED COSTS .

Students’ ability to pay bears on their access to postsecondary education. As I pre- ‘(

viously indicated, the cost of college has kept pace with inflation in prices except for
the last two years during which 4t continueg to increase in spite of the dropping
inflation ratessdm=a result, the ratio of student charges to mediin family income
varied only slightly during most of the past decade. At gublic universities, these
ratios declined by more than 2 percentage points, from 15 percent in 1970 to just
under 13 percent in 1980. This, however, is a very simple picture since the me ian
represents only the middle range. :

r
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Much published data on the effect of current demographies indicates that minori-
ty enrollment is a key to equality of educational opportunity. It is very clear that
ability to pay varies for different groups. Median income for Hispanic families in
1980 was dbout 33 percent lower than that of Caucasian families and for black fami-
lies was about 42 percent lower. Thus, if students’ agcess to postsecondary education
depended solely on their income, the access of minorities could be,seriously limited.

Other phenomena that may reflect student response to increased costs -are: the
rise 1n part-time students (see Table 1 and Fig. 1); and the inercase in 2yecar college
enrollments (see Table 2 and Fig. 2). )

In addition, since 1981 students in the tgaditional college age cohorts (under 21)
were no longer the majority on campuses (by 1990, the traditional, collego-age popu-
lation is expected to decrease by 15 percent): some colleges are maintaining their
enrollment levels by dppealing to increased enrollments of older students, who are
predominately part-time. This change may also result in students shifting to differ-
ent types of schools or different academic and/or occupational programs.

Costs may also play a role in influencing whether students persist in schéol, ag
well as whether they enroll. Our data indicate that persistence i postsecondary
educatjon is strogly related to a student’s socioecononfic status (SES). The lower
the student’s SES background the more likely the student was to'withdraw: for 4-
year colleges, Wk percent of low SES students vs. only 7 percent of high SES stu-
dents. Fbr 2-year cdlleges the corresponding rates are 31 and 20 percent. Clearly,
Jyoungsters from low\S%)S backgrounds who entered college conginued their college
education less often than did their classmates from more advantaged backgrounds.

While costs have increased, student aid is contributing to an equalization of edu-
cational opportunity. Fifty six percent of the ‘1980 seniors attending college in 1980-
81 received ecither a grant or a loan. Here we are considering grants and loans from
all sources, Federal, non-Federal, and even loans from relatives-#\s sbown in Table
4, this percentage varies considerably by family income of, the student and institu-
tional type. ) ‘

Forty three percent received grants and thirty perceni received loans while some
students reccived both. We also n}ed to observe that nearly half (44 .percent) re-
ceived neither a grant nor a loan. ' :

-

Since the early 1970’s students have also changed the way they combine work and -

school. We have already observed that more students are attending school part-time.
This is true not only for older stidents, but also sfor those entering postsecondary
institutions immediately after high.school. . i )

Comparing (see Table 6) college sophomores, students 16 months out of college

* who went on to college in 1973 and 1981, we see that both part-time and full-time

students are reporting more hours of work. The biggest changes are for part-time
students, where the percentage not workidg decreased from 29 scrcent to 22 per-
cent. The percentage reporting fulltime work or more increased from 44 percent

(324 12) in 1973 to 55 percent (41 + 14) in 1981, arrincrease of a full 11 percentage

points. A
This completes my tegtimony. I will be glad to answer any questions on the data
NCES has available.

A’I'I’ACHMEN.T 1 ’ _
TABLE 1. —TOTAL ENROLLMENT IN INSTITUTIONS 6F HIGHER EDUCATION, BY ATTENDANCE STATUS,
.‘SEX OF STUDENT, AND CONTROL OF INSTITUTION;‘ UNITED STATES FALL 1963 TO FALL 1982

Atendance status Sex of student Controt of ‘insmulion

Year * Total g SR e .
emoliment = ¢y time Part-lime Men Women Public Privale
.o @ "W ) 5) (6) m ®)
. 476587 . () (1) 295217 1810650 3065818 1700019
5,280,020 (1) (') 3248713 2031307 3467708 1812312

1
)
.. 5,920,864 ({‘f (') 3630020 2290844 -3969596 1,951,268
- 6389872 4438606 =1951.266 3856216 2,533,656 4,348917 2,040,955
6911,748 4A93128 22,118,620 4,132,800. 2778948 43816028 2095720
. 1513091 5210155 2302836 4477649 3035442 5430652 29082439
8,004,660 5498883 2505777 4746201 3258459 5886868 2.107.792
- 8580887 58152007 2765597 5043642 -3537.245 6.428.134 2152753
-~ 8948644 6077232 2871412 5207004 3,741,640 6804309 2,144,335
. 9214860 6072389 3142471 5238757 3976103 7070635 2,144,225

4
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TABLE l\r()TAL ENROLLMENT IN INSTITUTIONS OF HIGHER EDUCATION, BY ATTENDANCE STATUS,

SEX OF STUDENT, AND CONTROL OF INSTITUTION UNITED STATES, FALL 1963 TO FALL 1982— .

Continued
_ o - [ . S —— .
g Motweds Sl oo mtoon
enroljmen! Full lxme Part- hme Men Women Public Prwale
: 0 C ) B w © @ i/ *® )

« 9,602,123 6,189,493 3,412,630 5371 052 4231071 7419516  2.182.607
- 10223729 6370213 3853456 5,622,429 4,601,300 7988500 2,235,229
11184859 6841338 4343525 6,148997 5035862 8834508 2,350,351
""ll 012,037 6717058 4295079 5810828 5201,309 8653477 2,358,660
- 1285787 6792925 4492862 5789016 5496771 8,846,993 2,438,794
11,260,092 6,667,657 4,992, 435 5640,998 5619094 8785893 2.474,199
.. 11569.899 6794039  4,775860°" 5682877 5887,022 9036822 2533.077
- 12.096,895 7097958 4998937 5874374 6222521 9451394 25639501

1981 ... 12370672 TIBL2S) 5190420 50503 6396616 9641032 2924540
1982 oo 12425780 1200618 5205162 603138 6304396 /9696077 . 2729693
——— RO ‘ y

1 Dala not avaxlabb
% Includes parl-tme resident studenls and all extension students.

Souree: US. Depariment of [ducalm Nalional Center for Education Statistics Fal] Eoroliment in Highes [dumlion ,

A L

- ATTACHMENT 2 ~
A TABLE 2. —ENRwNTS IN HIGHER EDUCATION IN 2-YEAR AND 4- YEAR INSTITUTIONS
1970-82 .
v (In thpusands] ¢
. ) Tl fowyear  Twyew e
v vear enro‘lllr:enl in:l!i’;u' s ingﬁums Yﬁ;af‘
: ~ () T er ) (5)
8,581 6,358 2, 225 Iz
8,949 6,463 2,486 12
9215 6,459 2.756 0 -
9,602 6,590 3,012 69
10,224 6,820 3.404 67
11,185 7,215 3970 -~ 65
- 1),012 7129 3883 65
11,286 1,242 4,042 64
11,259 1,232 4028 64
11,570 7,353 4217 64
* 12,097 1571 4,526 63
12442 1 7700 1 4,735 62
. . V12620 17,788 14831 62 °
\ ' Projected.
\ Source: US. Department Of Education, Natonal Center for €ducalion Statistics, Projections of Education Slalrsucs to 1990 91.
T ‘
31-283 O—84——2 9
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ATTACIIMENT 5

-

TABLE 3.—PERCENTAGES * OF 2- AND 4-YEAR COLLEGE ENTRANTS WHO WITHDREW 2 BY SOCIO-
ECONOMIC STATUS: FEBRUARY 1982

4-year coﬂege 2 year college

‘ Secioeconomic “Stalus. * : !
.S High, are o e R A i
’ Mldd!e 11 26
o lw S 15 3l
o Percenlages are based 1] Ihose individuals who entered college ove lune 1981.
-  Some of these, students could possibly have compleled short Programs.
)\
} ATTACHMENT §
- TABLE 4.—Percentages of 1980 graduates altending college in 1980-81 who received
either a grant or loan by institutional type and family income level: academic year
1980_81 . ~
Institutional type and family income level: ~— .
,~Yocational schools: . . o
\bo\vdv family income? .t e 50
. Middle family INCOME 2.....c.....ooree et e aenen 47
-y « High family tcome 3 ... e 31
Public junior colleges:
Low family INCOME .....ocooeiieiie e e e evee et 55
Middle family income 39
High fandily INCOME....cooecoiviiiriecii et P 25
Public 4-year colleges: .
Low family INCOME .........coooiiviiicieie ettt e er e e 85
~— Middle family INCOME ..o 69
Hagh.famlly mcome..........................»xi:' ........................................................... 50
Private 4-year colleges :
Low family INCOME ...c..coviioiee e oS 89
Middle family income ... 0 . - 82
: High family InCOme .....cccfuiiii ettt 64
Y ! Low family income less thgn $12,000 a year, "

2 Middle family income between $12,000-and $19,999 a year.
3 High family income is $20,000 or more.

A -

«

* ATTACHMENT T

- -

TABLE 5.—~COMPARISON OF 1972 AND 1988 HIGH SCHOOL SENIORS IN SPECIFIED WORK STATUS
“CATEGORIES BY STUDENT STATUS: OCTOBER 1973 AND OCTOBER 1981

Not working
Parl lime (less than 34 hours)
Full time (34 to 44 hours) ...

More than 44 hours

Student status
MHours worked weekly Part-lime student o Fulllime student
1973 1981 C;vange 1973 1981 Change
LR ’ ‘ - .
J00aL et e e e ) 101 0 100 101 0

22 —1 48 45 -3
24 -3 K} 37 0
41 +9 11 12 +1
14 +2 4 1 +3

Mrs. ELDRIDGE Yes, I am going to summarize the statement with

your permlssmn

Mr. Simon. Fine. ) R
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~Mrs. ELoripce. For data collection purposes, we have defined col-
lege costs as tuition, required fees, room and board. These actual
costs, as we all know, have risen dramatically over the last
- decade—103 percent, approximately, since 1973. Obviously, talking
in cénstant dollars during an inflation; ry period does not provide
an adequate assessment of the real costs

When.overall costs are adjusted for intlation, we find that these
costs have “remained essentially constant except for the last 2
gears. During this period college costs exceeded the inflation rate

y significant margins=—9 to 10 percent on ar’ average per year
compared to the decreased inflation rate of 2.5 this past year and
3.9 for calendar year 1982. . i :

I would like to draw your attention to some key figures which
describe the trend of rising costs of tuition fees and room and
board—factors which are the major*component of all traditional
college costs. -

The average basic student charges at the public institutions rose

from little more than $1,500 per annim, per academic year, in
1973-74 to almost $3,000 in 1982-83—roughly an. increase of about
95 percent. The corresponding increase in pfivate institutions was
118 percént, from little more than $3,000 in 1973-74, which was
almost comparable to what public is currently, to almost $7,000 in
1982-83. . : :

Yet within the framework of the overall cost of living during the
past 10 years, the increase in Consumer Price Index was 122.3 per-
cent. One factor which has helped to contain what we call the ag-
gregate college costs in recent years is the tendency for an increas-
ing number of students to attend public 2-year colleges where the
fees tend, as we dll kpow, to be substantially less. The proportion
of all college students attending.2-year institutions has risen from
26 percent in 1970 to almost 40 percent in 1982.

Now, while prices have gone up since 1973 on some of the things
that higher educagion institutions must buy—for example, con-
struction costs, up roughly 109 percent; utilities, 357 percent; re-
search and development, 100; the average faculty salary rose only
about 91 percent. .

When you ask how students are reacting to the high costs, I have
akready alluded to one possible reaction—the increased enrollment
' in the 2-year and community colleges. How®ver, there is a more
basic principle operating; namely, the students’ ability to pay bears

on their access to postsecondary education.

In light of the relation of college costs to inflation, it is not sur-
prising to find that the ratio of student charges to median income
varied only slightly during most of the past decade. This was ex-

_pressed in somewhat -more concrete terms recently at a parents’
orientation when thé president of a private cvllege stated to the
arents that *“The annual bills were going to continue to be equiva-
ent to a mid-size Buick.” . )
. At public universities the ratio of charges to median income de-
clined by more than 2 percentage points, from 15 percent in 1970 to
Just. under 13 percent in 1980. This, however, is a very simple pic-
ture since the'#dian represents only the middle ranges and does
not deal with tHe two ends of the distribution. It is very clear that
ability to pay varies for different groups. Median income for His-

.-
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panic families in 1980 was about 33 percent lower than that of the
Caucasian families and for black families it was about 42 percent
lower. Thus, if student’s access to postsecondary education depend-
ed solely on their family income the access of minorities could be
very seriously limited.

Other phenomena that mdy reflect student response to increased
costs arce the dramatic rise in part:time students, the Twofold in-
crease in Z2-year college entrance enrollments dnd the increased
participation of older students.

Since 1981, students in the traditional college-age cohort, which
we norntally think of as being under 21, were no longer the majori-
ty on campuses. By 1990 the traditional college-age population is
expected to decrease by 15 percent. Some colleges are maintaining
their enrollment levels by appealing to increased enrollments of
older students who are predominantly part time. This change may,
of course, also result in students shiffing to different "types of
schools o different academic or occupational programs.

Costs may also play, a role in influencing whether students per-
sist in school, much less whether they enroll. Our data indicate
that persistence in postsecondary education is strongly related to

the student’s socioeconomic status. The lower the student’s SES -

background, the more likely the student was to withdraw. Young-
sters from low SES backgrounds who entered college continued

their college education less often than did"their classmates sfrom -

more advantaged backgrounds.

While_costs have increased, student aid is contrlbutmg to an .
equuhz'xtlon of educational oppartunities. While %6 percent. of the -

1980 seniors attending college in 1980-81 received either ®m grant or
a loan, almost 90 percent of students in 4-year colleges with less
than 5512,-()()0 a year in family income received such assistance coms-
pared to 50 to 60 percent with income in excess of $20,00Q.

Since the early seventies, students have also changed the way
they combine work and school. We have already observed -that
more students are attending school part time. This is true not onéy
for older students, but also for those entering postsecondary insti-
tutions immediately after high school. Comparing college sopho-
mores, students 16 months out of high school who went on to col-
lege in 1973 and 1981, we see that both part-time and full-time stu-
dents are reporting more hours of work.

The biggest changes are for part-time students where the per-

centage not working decreased from 29 to 22 percent. The percent-

age lepmtmg full-time work or more increased from 44 percent in
1973 to 55 percent in 1981, an increase of a full 11 pexcentage
points.

In summary, except for the last 2 years, college costs have kept
pace with inflation. The average increase in public institutions ap-
pears somewhat more restrained than in the private sector. Overall
college expenditures arswsomewhat contained by a shift of students
to public 2-year colleges.

While the ratio of average student changes to median family
income has remained fairly constant over the past ‘decade, .race
ethnic disparities come into play in terms of ability to pay. Fortu-
nately, student aid is contributing to an equalization of educatlonal
opportunity.

—
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Finally, we have observed four demog: aphic shifts that we be-
lieve relate, and perhaps respond, at least in part, to increased
. costs of college education—the dramatic rise in. part-time students,
the twofold increase in the 2-year college student, a-shift in the age
distribution on college campuses and a substantial involvement in
full~and part-time employment.

. That completes my testimony. I would be pleased to answer any
questions that you might have.

Mr. SimoN. Thank you very, very much.

If T could shift you over to attachment 6 in your testimony down
at the bottom to footnote 1, ‘‘Low income famlly—-less ithart 12,000
years” should really be “Jess than $12,000 a year”.

Mrs. ErLpringe. That was a typogr aphlcal error we caught last
night. - ,

Mr. SiMoN. OK. ’ ’. -

Mrs. ErprinGe. Thank you.

Mr. Simon. Now, whether we would consider someone as having
high family income with $20,000 or more, somewhere at some point
you make an arbitrary breakdown. Do we have any kind of break-
down of what percentage of low-income families, or middle-income
families or high-income families are now attending the Yarious in-
stitutigns?

Mrs. BEDRIDGE. By type?

Mr. SiMO®R? By type. .
Mrs. ELDRIDGE. 1 believe I could develop that for you, Mr. Simon.
I did not bring it with me. :

Mr. Simon. Yes, I would be interested in that. I would be inter-
ested in not only what is happening today but what the situation
was-~how that would compare to, say, 5 years ago or 10 years
ago—whatever period you could find. .

Mrs. ELprIDGE. To the extént that I can develop” that I will be
pleased to submit it for the record. .

Mr. Simon. I would be interested in having that. ,

[The statistics follow:]

Table 1A shows the percentage of 1980 high school graduates who had enrolled :in
postseccndary institutions by October 1980. These students are the ones who en-
rolled in the Fall immediately following high school -graduation. Others- will enter at
later dates. The rows of the table show the percentage distributions for various
levels of family income.

Table 1B shows comparable statxstlcs for 1972 high school gnaduateg eight years
earlier. A comparison of fables 1A and 1B reveals that about the same per centage of
1980 high school graduates had not enrolled in a pgostsecondary institution‘jn the
Fall following graduation, as for the class of 1972 (47.T*versus 46.7 percent).

Since direct comparison of family income levels over an eight year period of
marked inflation is inappropriaté, we have developed five categories of family
income—A (lowest), B, C; D, and E (highest)—with approximately the same percent-
age of students in 1972 and 1980. These are shown in Table 2 and yeed in Table 3.
Table 3 reconfigures the data in tables 1A and 1B in accordance w1th these stand-
ardized categories. N

a
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-+ TABLE 1A —PERCENTAGE OF +1980 HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES ENROLLED 'IN POSTSECONDARY ,
. INSTITUTIONS IN OCTOBER 1980, BY TYPE OF POSTSECONDARY INSTITUTION AND FAMILY INCOME
LEVEL o i .
e e Iy;;l—posls&:ondary_ institution
famuly wcome tevel Nat Voc/ o - _ 4 o Toal *
- enrolled Tech Pubfic 2. Pubic 4  Prvale  Prvate . percen!
school year year 2year 4.yedr .
lessthan $7.000 . . . . .. ... ... ... 635 T 86 150 04 50 100
$7000t0 $11999. . .. . . e 585 53 128 16.3 ‘12 6.0 100
$1200010 815999 ... ... g 953 86 127 7 156 08 70 100
$16,000 t0 $19,999.... ... . e e 536 62 153 176 09 64 100 .
$20.000 t0 $24.999. . . . . 451 69 136 220 11 114 100
$25,000 10 $37.999 ... e e oo, 36.2 6.5 16.7 281 10 11.5- 100
$38,000 01 mOre .o 8 38 16 303 64 21 100
Tolal.. . o 41T B4 136 213 09 10.1 100
- "Nl — Based on stwent reported data fiom the High Schadt and Beyund Stody, National Center for Educatinal Sttstes Stadon seprts ol

fanuly ncome are less accurate than responses by their parents

T . {
TABLE 1B.—PERCENTAGE OF 1972 HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES ENROLLED IN POSTSFCONDARY
INSTITUTIONS N OCTOBER 1972, BY TYPE OF POSTSECONDARY INSTITUTION AND FAMILY (NCOME

LEVEL i
' ) Type ol postsecondary institution
Faauly weome level - ent?l;ed ‘{gcchf Publc 2 Publc 4 Private  Privale plruclg:n
<school year year 2-year Ayear -
R R - —_ ‘

Cless than $3,000 . - 659 14 89 139 0.2 37 100
$3,000 10 $5999.. o e 589 8.8 126 142 08 46 100
$6.000 10 $7.499 . 58.6 9.0 118, 147 09 5.1 100
$7.500 10 38,999 . ..ooeroo i S %0 94 124 16.5 11 6.6 100
$9.000 to $10,499......... .. 483 85 138 20.7 0.7 8.0 100
$10,500 10 $11,999.. . o 49.4 82 151 191 10 1.2 100
$12,000 10 $13.499 ... oo, 45.6 7.0 148 221 11 93 100
$13.500 t0 $14,999 . . 42.1 6.8 14.4 250 09 10.9 100
$15,000 to $18.000.. . : L 343 67 165 _ 298 21 10.6 100 .
Over $18.000... ..ot 216 42 BI1 33 1.7 2035 100

Total ... R 467 15 136 227 - 11 935 100

Kal

Note.—Based on studen! reported data from the National Longitudinal Study of the High School Class of 1972, Nabonal Center for Educalion
*§tal:s(ics. Student reports of family income are less accurale than responses by their parents

TABLE 2.—COMPARISON OF FAMILY INCOME LEVELS FOR'1972 AND 1980 HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES

| S

Family income distributions

o ove ey T2 Mo gt L 1o g oo gatats
Fanily income fevel Perceniage of Family income level Percenage of

e S
Less than $3,000 .......coooo.... 51 Less than $7,000....ooo......... 6.3
.. $3,000 108999, 29.9 $7,000 0 15,999....... 269
... $9,000 to $11,999... ... 224 $1Q,000 to 19,999..... 18.2
eeeeetiees woneeesereesesseeeneene $12,000 10 $14,999.. 171 $20R000 10 $24,999..... ... 182
E $15,000 or more............ccoooovreee . B4 $25,0 11 __}ﬂ
Total........ 1000 . . ' 100.0

3
‘ {
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TABLE 3.—PERCENTAGE OF 1972 AND 1980 HIGH SCHOOL GRADUATES ENROLLED iN POSTSECOND-
ARY INSTITUTIONS IN THE OCTOBER FOLLOWING GRADUATION, BY TYPE OF POSTSECONDARY
lNSTgUTION AND FAMILY INCOME CATEGORY

Type of postsecondary institution
Family income category Year en'r‘:l;ed “";{] Public 2= Public & Private F;my:alf pl?ggzl
b schoal year yeat 2-year
U G ~

Ao e g 1980 635 15 8.6 150 04 * 50 100

. . 197 65.9 14 89 139 0.2 37 100

B o ey (198 567 -~ 12 127 159 1.0 6.5 100
) 1972 513 5.0 123 151 035 54 100 -

USSP £ .| 536 - 62 153 176 10 6.4 100

1977 488 84 144 200% 08 77 100

) TS ROR | . (| B, - 69 136 220 1.1 114 100

o » 1972 440 6.9 147 234 1.0 10.0 100

| S e - 1980 346 53 144 201 0.7 15.9 100

N 1972 301 51 148 314 19 16.7 100

CTohA e S 1980 411 6.4 136 213 09 10.1 100

1972 467 15 136 217 1.1 9.5 100

Note—Based on student reported data from Ihe National Longitudinal Study and the High Schoo! and Beyond Study, National Center for
tducation Stallstics. Student reports of family income are less aceurale than responses by Lheir parents.
¥

Mr. Simon. My concern—well, it was, in a sense, highlighted by
the Wesleyan University statement that made the front pages of

the New York Times that they were going to have to limit the

number of low-income families that attended Wesleyan University.
I am not picking on Wesleyan becauge a great many other schools
have, in fact, quietly done it and sipiply haven’t been as open abou}

what is taking place.

‘Mrs. EvLpripce. Well, from my /personal experience, 1 also know
that some of the institutions are fattempting to use part of the tui-
tion and board fees to provide sqmé additional institutional assist-
ance to these low-income studentsT8o that those who can afford the
gigher fees are, in fact, subsidizing some of the lower income stu-

ents. .

Mr. Simon. When on that same attachment you say,. “The per-
centage of 1980 graduates attending college who receive either a
grant or loan,” are you talking about Federal grants and loans
there, or any kind? _ :

Mrs. ELDRIDGE. Not exclusively. Any assistance whatsoever.

Mr. Smmon. OK. _ -

Let me ask you a general question and you are not speaking for

our agency or the administration, you are speaking for Marie El-
dridgetpersonall

You have hag_,
really di% into these statistics. The real question is, “What do they
mean, W
the Higher Education Act. On the basis of what you have seen, if
you were—and I don’t want to wish this upon you—but if you were

°

suddenly a Member of this subcommittee and a Member of Con- .-
gress, how would you be restructuring the Higher Education Act to . °

make sure that college was accessible and that we were doing what
we ought to be doing in our society? :
Mrs. ELDRIDGE. I do believe that some substantial work should be

done in terms of truly understanding the financial situation of the

31-283 O—84——3
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more of a chance than anyone in this room to -~

at do we do with them?’ We now face reauthorization of - S
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colleges in terms of the effectivencss of the pricing. I believe that is
very important. , . '

I am personally very much c#cerned about the ‘issue that you
raise that deals with the dichotomy in the fuition and fees that we
see between not only the public and private 4-year colleges but also
the distinction between the community colleges and the traditional
4-year colleges; But I am seeing also some rather encoura ring indi-
cationgein terms of the 2-year community colleges upgra(;'ing their
programs. Perhaps we are going to begin 1o see a substantially
greater student transferability and continuation in 4-yeax colleges
and that nMy, in fact, provide a’really very substantial relief in *
terms of the cost of 4 years of college education in this country.

So,.t0 the extent that the 2-year institutigns can serve, as a firm
foundatien for the full 4-year program—they could also serve as
the testing ground, and the weeding out process, so that the 4-year,
colleges do not have, perhaps, students who are not most able to

. benefit from the educational experiences that are provided-there. I

do thirk that one has to look at the—it’s not casy to do—the cost
benefit ratios. . : !

Mr. SiMON. Mr. Harrison.

Mr. Harrison. Thank'you, Mr. Simon. Good morning, Dr. El-
dridge. C /

Mrs. ELprRIDGE. Good morning. ’

Mr. Harrison. I am sorry that I wasn’t here to hear your state-
ment. I took a quick look through it as I was sitting here gnd basi-
cally one thing struck me—namely the statement that since 1981,
students in the traditional college-age cohort, that’s those under 21,
wvere no longer the majority on our college campuses. So, I guess
my question is, do you see any correlation between the rising cost
of education and that fact? Are people waiting——

Mrs. ELDRIDGE. Yes, I think two factors’ come into play there.
One, the statement, “Learning never ends,” with persons continu-
ing their education and -recognizing that they need to continue

_their education. So we have many part-time adult learners who are

continuing part time in a much greater proportion than we saw
before. . : '
. The whole computer area, for example. The campuses are being

 swamped with evening courses in computer technology, as I under-

stand it. ¢

The other factor is that fewer of the students are entering col-
lege, within the last few years, immediately after high school, cer-
tainly full time, so they are stretching it out a bit. They are work-
ing more. Therefore, it is going to take them longer. They may take
a year off. They may only go part time because theyzxave to work
40 hours a week in order to assist the family. with the tuition. So
those two factors are, I think, coming into play. There is no ques-
tiohh in my mind that if you go on the typical campus of a large
university, you will no longer see the majority in the traditional
college age group that we are accustomed to and that was there
when we were there. , ,

Mr. HarrisoN. Along those lines, my second question is, Do we
have any way of knowing how many of these older students are in
school pursuing a degree as opposed to Just going back for assist-

18
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ance in changing occupations or to #cquire new skills or something
of that nature? .
Mrs. ELpribGE. Excuse me a minute. -
[Pause.] T
Mrs. ELoriDGE. We will have some limited data that we could,
make available to you. It's not collected in exactly the fdrm in
~which you would want it, but I would be glad to provide what I}an

-~

d

put together for you for the record.
[The data follows:}

Based on estimates derived from sample data collected on t October 1982 sup-
plément_ to the Current Population Surve, (Fable 1), 891,000 perSons over 35 years
old were pursuing an academic degree (column 3), 726,006 persons ovegr 35 years old
were pursujng a vocational certificate (column 5). In addition, 3,003,000 persons
(column 7) in the populationwover 35 years okd reported they were taking some sort
of adulf education. Because these persons in adult education may also have been
pursuing a degree, they should not be added to obtain a total. '

TABLE 1.--NUMBER AND PERCENT OF PARTICIPANTS * IN POSTSECONDARY-EDUCATION BY TYPE OF -

DEGREE PURSUED, AND BY AGE OF PARTICIPANTS: OCTOBER 1982

{Number in thousands)

Tolal participants * Participants . Participants * ,,  Participants - not
in postsecondary pursuing an : pursuing 3 pursuing a degree,
Age education academic degrée  vocational certificate certiftcate, or
Trom T T T it A o dlD’Omi . o’lpioma

Numbes  Percent  Number  Percent N—u;b; _;’;e;l Nu;b; Al;ﬁ;rce;;

it ) 3) ) (5} 6} N (8)
Total, 14 and above . ... .. e 18961 1000 9,248 488  3.468 183 . 6.249 330
Ao WY el T T Tt T
10 10 e e 5 1000 0 0 3 600 2 400
16024 . - 1000 6211 675 L1718 193 L2158 132
251034 e s 1000 2146 418 964 188 2,029 395
301084 . , 1000 625 263 481 190, 1,296 54.6
45054 . .S 1206 100.0 198 16.4 191 158 817 61.1
551064 .. e e g 688 1000 56 8.1 65 94 566 823
6510 74 . . 295 1000 9 31 17 58 230 915
1Bandup e 58 1000° 3 52 2 34 54 93]

1 The number of participants is net an unduplicated count of persons, since there are an estimated 477,000 indraduals who are both DWSU!HF an
* academic degree {column 3) and are lakmg courses ot in pursuil of a degree, certificale, or diploma {oolumn 7). The unduplicaled lotal for
postsecondary participanls is 18,961,000 - 477,000 or 18,484,000 persons.

. Nole.—Delails may not add lo totals because of rounding. These data are eslimates derived from a sample survey of the Cilian noninstitutional
popualion of the Uniled Stales which was conducted as part of the October 1982 supplement to the Current Population Survey. Tables of standard
errors are 3vailable upen request.

(OcSmce-lgsg)Depanmem of Education, National Center for Education Statistics. Curest Population Survey (October 1982), Unpublished Tabulaticns
v (October

Mr. Harrison. Thank you very much.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SiMoN. Mr. Gunderson. z

Mr. GunpersoN. No questions.

Mr. SiMoN. Mr. Petri.

Mr: PETrI. No questions. -

Mr. Simon. We thank you very, very much for your testimony

- and your work. .

Mrs. ELoripGE. Thank you, Mr. Simon.

Mr. SiMon. Next we will have a panel composed of Dr. John
Phillipg, Dr. Jacob Stampen and Dr. John Lee.

D]r. 1LLIpS. Do you want us left to right or right to left. [Laugh-
ter. - . .

13
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Mr. Smvor. John Phillips, who is a veteran witriess before this
subcommittee, is the president of the National Association of Inde-
pendent Colleges and Universities and the National Institute:of In-
dependent Colleges and Universities. ‘
I confess that I am .not familiar with the National Institute of
- Indepehdent Colleges and Universities so perhaps you can take 30
seconds to tell us what that is. )
[The prepared statement of Dr. John Phillips follows:] .

»  PREPARED STATEMENT oF JOHN Pinvs, PrESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF INDE-
PENDENT CoLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES AND NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF INDEPENBENT
Cor1.EGES AND UNIVERSITIES ¢ ) - -

- Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcomimittce: My name is John Phillips. 1
am hereé toda representing both the National Association of Independent Colleges
and Universities, which endeavorg to provide a unified national voice for independ-
~ ‘ent higher education on legislative and*Tegulatory {natters; and the National Insti-
tute of Independent Colleges and Universities, which provides policy makers and
the general public with research _and policy analysis concerning developments

» within independent higher education and the impact of federal student*sid and tax

’ policies on independent higher education.  _ : )

I appreciate this opportunity to visit with you briefly about thg situation facing
young Americans who hope to attend independent colleges and universities, and to
deseribe for you the devastating blow that recent policies have dealt to the aspira-
tions of students from lower and’moderate income families to obtain the benefits of
higher education at an independent college or university. Because independent
higher education receives relatively little institutidnal support from government
.anrg is, therefore, heavily dependent on tuition and fees paid by students and their

y farhilies, reductions of federal support for financially needy students have fallen
with disproportionate severity upon those students who attend or hope to attend one
of the 300 colleges and universities which comprise the NAICU/NIICU membership.

Let me give you the facts. During the 1981-82 academié year, NIICU ronducted a
massive survey of student aid records from a balanced national sample of aid recipi-
ents. Because this survey repeated surveys previously conducted in academic years
1978-79 and 1979-80, we were, able to discern three-year trends in student aid [or
the entire independent sector. The trends we found in student aid packaging were
at once both surprising and disturbing, especially in terms of the outlook for educa-
tion of low-income students. :

We found a dramatic decline in the number of undergraduate aid recipients from
fgmilies with s#nnual incomes in the range between $6,000 and $24,000. Indeed, from
1979-80 to 1981-82, independent higher education experienced a 39 percent decrease
of 8tudent aid recipients from that family income range. This suggests that, because
of increasing college costs that coincided with decreasing student aid dollars avail-
able froth federal aid programs to meet those costs, many needy students who
sought to attend independent colleges and universities suffered so greatly that they
were forced to relinquish their basic educational aspirations. During this same
period, the “buying power” of Pell Grants fell by nearly 35 percent for students at-
tending independent colleges and universities, and we experienced almost a ten-per-
cent loss in the number of Pell recipients at NAICU member schools.

How are lower and moderate income students coping?

They rely more heavily on need-based aid offered by the independent colleges and
universities themselves. During the 1981-82 academic year, the percentage of aid re-
cipients receiving institutidnal aid climbed to 55 percent, and the average institu-
tional award increased to almost $1,500 per student. :

They rely more heavily on Guaranteed Student Loans, and the concomitant debt
sburden which that involves. The number of independent college and university stu-
dents participating in the GSL program douybled between 1979-80 and 1981-82, and
average GSL borrowing climbed to $2,264. '

For needy students still able to attend independent colleges and universities in
1981-82, their “self-help”—i.e., work, loans and expected student contributions—
averaged more than 40 percent of total educational expenses—an increase of more
than 51,000 per student from only two years earlier. (In fact, if we were to employ
the current Administration’s definition of self-help, needy students attending inde-
pendent colleges and universities are, at this time, providing myye than 60 percent
of their total cost of attendance through self-help.)

\‘l‘ : B H

JRIC 20

A v Provided by R



-~

_ERIC

A 11701 provided by ERic:

4 | o A

Q

+ -~

But the real story-—and the really sad story—is that low-income stt¥lents simply
arc not coping with the federal policy changes. Last September, overall enrollment
declined in independent colleges and universities, and the numb :r of full‘time enter-
ing freshment declined by more than 4 percent. Almost two-thirds of all independ-
ent colleges and universities reported declines in freshman class enrollments.”

These declines may appear modest, but they present two serious problems: First,
this loss of entering freshmen will cost the nation’s independent colleges and uni-

versities more than a quarter of a billion dollars in tuition and fec revenues during -

the next four years. But, more importantly, there are strong indications that the
students who have lost the opportunity to attend an indepegdent college or universi-
ty (perhaps even any institution of higher learning) are precisely those students
from lower and moderate income [amilies which the federal student aid, programs
were designed to help most. ~ . . ' .

Our studies of student financial aid have shown that the'lgss of low-income stu-
dents jn independent colleges and universities between 1979-80 and 1981-82 corre-
spond®l with a ‘sharp decline of minority participation. This judgment was con-
firmed last Fall when we found that the group of.independent colleges and universi-
ties with the largest proportion of student aid recipients—our historically Black col-
feges—-suffered_a full 10-])(?111 loss of entering [reshmen. These students, and
other needy students attending colleges with tuitions of more than $2,000 tthis
group includes a number of state universities in addition to virtually all independ-
ent colleges and universities) will receive absolutely no 4dditional help whatsoever
from any.of the recent and scheduled changes in the Pell Grant program except
those changes that increase the maximum Pell Grar{%award. We ask that you give
careful consideration to these needy students, who ar¢ assuming ever greater work
and debt burdens in their struggle to attend the colleges they believe are best suited
to their needs—the colleges which they think will assist them most and best in their
educational development. : )

But we are pot dnly asking for your assistance. We are laking steps to help you
determine the exact scope of the problem and the precise needs of these students
who most deserwe_help. We currently are awaiting final word from-a major founda-
tion about funding for a 1983-84 update of the student aid recipient data file that
has provided the important information I have outlined for you today. We'hope that
we can provide current information on students atfending independent colleges and
universities for you by next Spring.

Also, we are determined to address the special problems faced by specific sub-
grouks of independent colleges and universities. In particular, we currently are join-
ing I&Jh he National Association for Equal Opportunity in Higher Education, the
United Négro College Fund. and the Office for the Advancement of Public Black
Colléizes, to carefully assess the impact of changes in student financial aid on ali
historically Black colleges, both public and independent.

We do this to show you that our needy student aid recipients are working more,

assuming more debt burden, and exacting more help from their parents, all for the -

relentless effort to afford the college of their choice. They need not less federal stu-

dent assistance, but much more if the promise of truly equal educational opportuni-’

ty for all Americans to enroll in all available study programs is to be fulfilled.
Before I close, let me note that while I have spent most of my time today discuss-
ing undergraduate education, I want you to know that we are very much concerned
about the increasing problems students face in financing graduate education, and
we commend the Committee for scheduling specific [uture testimony on this subject.
We also have concerns about abuse of the definition currently used to determine
indgpendent student status, a subject of an additional hearing that you have sched-
uled. :
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to present our concerns, and I would
be pleased to respond to any questions which you or other Members may have. "
\

STATEMENT OF JOHN PHILLIPS, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL ASSO-
CIATION OF INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES AND
THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND
UNIVERSITIES, ACCOMPANIED BY JULIANNE STILL THRIFT,
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF INDEPEND-
ENT COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES .

Dr. PaiLLips. Mr. Chairman, that’s our research and policy anal-
ysis arm and the executive director of that institute is immediately
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behind me, Mrs. Julianne StHl Thrift. They do speci]&.studi‘es on*
the conditions in independent higher education, the impact of Fed-
eral policies on the member colleges and schools, the status of stu:
dents and they have done studies of particular importande to this
‘testimony ghat 1 am going to give thisgnoming. . ,

‘Mr. Simon. OK. We will call on you first.

- .Dr. Punurs. First of all, Mr. Chairman, I am grateful for this
opportunity to visit with you briefly this morning about the cur-

D reénd situation for young Americans who hope to attend independ-
ent colleges and universities and to describe for you the devastat-

ing blow that recent policies have dealf to the aSpirations from

. lower and ‘moderate income families”to obtain the benefits of
, higher education.in an independent.college or university. Because
independent higher education receives relatively little institutional
support from government and, therefore, is heavily dependent on
-tuition and fees paid by students and their families—I might add
parenthetically that that figure is right; around 67 percent—67 per-

cent of all of the operating revenues, educational and general reve-
nues that a private college weceives today come from the payment
of student tuition and fees.

So every time the cost of operation goes up a dollar you have got
to find—you have got to raise the tuitidn and fees by an average of
66, 67 percent. Therefore, reductions in federal support for finan-
cially needy students have {ended to fall with disproportionate se-

N verity upon those students who attend or hope'to attend one of the
900 colleges and untversities which comprise the NAICU member-
'ship. :
‘ If)et me give you the facts of the situation. During the 1981-82
academic year, NIICU conducted a survey of student aid records
from a national sample of aid recipients. Because this survey re-
peated surveys previously conducted in academic years 1978-79 and

1979-80, we were able to discern three year trends in student aid
for the entire independent sector. The trengs we found in student
aid packaging were at once both surprising And disturbing especial-
ly in terms of the outlook for the education of low-income students.

There was a dramatic decline in the number of undergraduate
aid recipients from families with annual incomes in the range be-

’ tween $6,000 and $24,000. Indeed, from 1979-80 to 1981-82, inde-
pendent higher-education experienced a 39-percent decrease of stu-
dent aid recipients from that broad family income range.

Now, we all acknowledge that some part of that results from in-
flation of incomes at the higher end so they are being pushed out
at the $24,000 end of that group. But we think that this is a very
significanf—you know, only a small part of that loss is due to infla-
tion of family incomes.

It suggests that because of increasing college costs that coincided
‘with decreasing student aid dollars available from Federal aid pro-
grams to meet those jcosts many needy students who sought to
attend independent colleges and universities suffered so greatly

~T-. 0 that &hey );ere forced to relinquish their basic educational aspira-
tionsn TS T .-

-During this same-péfiod from 1979-80 to 1981-82, the buying
power of Pell grants fell by nearly 35 percent for students attend-
ing independent -colleges and universities and.we experienced
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almost a 10-percent loss in the total numbers of Pgll grant recipi-

ents at NAICU-member schools. Again, if 1 could depart from my |

prepared testimony and just give you a kind of a summation of the
situation with regard to ng,l grants at independent colleges and
universities. . _ : = s

In 1979, when the Pell grant maximum award first reéached
$1,800, the average cost of going to a SPLAC, a small, private, lib-
eral arts college—that’s the terminology we used to use at HEW—
the average cost of attending a SPLAC was $5,400. So a maximum
Pell grant award of $1,800 covered a third of the cost and the
. amount uncovered was $3,600. OK? $300 that you had to find from
loans and work and so on. :

Now, as you know, since 1979, we have gone through some conca-
tonations of some severity here and the Pell grant maximum has
fluctuated, but it is finally now back to $1,800. Right? And for next
year, according to the Conference Commiktee report we are going
to have a $1,900 maximum.

The average cost of going to a SPLAC next year is going to be
$9,000. OK? And you are going to have a $1,900 Pell grant. Do you
know what that percentage is? That’s 21 percent. So the amoun} of
the cost of going to a private college has declined from 33 percent
to 21 percent in a 5-year period. Look at what the uncovered cost is
now as opposed to 1979. In 1979, I told you it was $3,600. Next year
it will be,$7,100. That means that the uncovered cost of going to
college in an independent college has increased—it has doubled—
for all intents and purposes, it has doubled in five years.

That’s why I can then turn back to my prepared testimony and
tell you what’s going on, if you leave that large a percentage and
that large a dollar amount uncovered by Pell grant aid, here's

what happens. £

The lower and moderate income students are coping with this
Ero lem by relying much more heavily on need-based aid offered
y the independent colleges and universities themselves. During
the 1981-82 academic year, the percentage of aid recipients receiv-
ing institutional aid climbed—and I neglected to put in here from

what level it declined—it climbed from 45 to 55 percent and the av- .

erage institutional award increased to almost $1,500. :

Now if you multiply that out—incidentally the base from which
that came was about $1,200 so it increased about $300 during that
time frame that I have agreed to; what that means is that national-
" ly independent colleges and universities themselves are digging
into their cash, their endowments, their reserve funds and.coming
up with three-quarters of a billion dollars every year in institution-
al need-based grants to try to offset the loss of federal aid. Now,
how long can you do that without undermining-the financial stabil-
ity of $our college? ’

Second, they are relying much more heavily on guaranteed stu-
dent loans and the concomitant debt burden which that involves.
The number of independent colleges and university students par-
ticipating in the GSL program doubled—repeat, doubled—between
1979-80 and 1981-82. The average GSL borrowing per year climbed
from $1,787—that’s the base figure there that I should have put
into the testimony—to $2,064. What this means is that in that
timeframe, 1979-80, 1981-82, the percentage of student aid recipients
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receiving guaranteed loans increased from 23.5 percent to 53.3 per-

cent. OK? That means practicall everybody now is having to go to
}.he loan window in order to ﬁntf{an opportunitygo to those col-
eges. < :

For needy students who are still able to attend independent col-
leges and universWies, in 1981-82, their self-help, that is to say, the
total work, loans and expected student contributions averaged
more than 40 percent of the total education expenses—an increase
of more than $1,000 per student from only 2 yéars earlier.

An interesting sidelight here, if you were to take the administra-
tion’s' definition of self-help, which God forbid we. should do, but if
we were to do that, actually the students enrolled in independent
colleges and universities student aid recipients would be coveging
60 percent of their costs through the combination of self-help pro-
grams.

But the really sad story is‘that the low-income students in this
country simply are not coping with the Federal policy changes in-
sofar as going to independent colleges. Last September overall en-
rollment declined at independent colleges and universities gnd the
number of full time entering freshmen declined by more than four
full percentage points. . .

Almost two-thirds of independent colleges and’ universjties re-
ported declines in freshman class enrollments. These declihes may
appear modest, but they present two serious problems. Fikst, this
loss of ‘entering freshmen will cost thé Nation’s independent fcolleg-
es and universities more than a quarter of a billion dollars/in fee

“revenues during the next 4 years. Add that to the three-quafters of .
a billion that they are spending to try to finance the unfuhded stu-

dent aid that has been lost in the last 5 years and they are $1 bil-
lion down this year for SL(?‘Q as minimum. ‘ ,

But, more importantly, there are strong indications that the stu-
dents who have lost the opportunity to attend an independent col-
lege or university, or-perhaps even any institution of higher learn-
ing, are precisely those students from lower and moderate income
families which the Federal studen aid programs were designed to
help most. . : v

Our studies of student financial aid have shown that the loss of
low income students at independent colleges and universities corre-
sponded with a sharp decline of minority participation. This judg-
merit was confirmed last fall when we found that the group of inde-
pendent colleges and universities with the largest proportion of stu-
dent aid recipients, our historically black colleges, suffered a full 10
percentage point Joss of entering freshmen.

These students and other needy students attending colleges with
tuitions of more than $2,000—and, incidentally, that group includes
a significant number of State universities as well as independent
colleges—will receive absolutely no additional help whatsoever
from any of the recent and scheduled changes in the Pell grant
prégram except those changes that increased the maximum Pell
grant award. ' ’

We, therefore, have to ask that this committee give special con-
Sideration and attention to the needy students-who are assuming

ever greater work and debt burdens in their struggle to attend col-’

leges which they believe are best suited to their needs, the colleges
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which they think will assist them most and best in their education-
 al development. -~ .

We are not only asking for your assistance as you pursue the
questions of reauthorization. We are taking steps tt help you to de-
termine the exact scope of the problem and the precise needs of
these students who most deserve help.

We are currently awaiting final word from a major foundation
about funding of a 1983-84 of the student aid recipient data file
that has provided the important information that I have outlined
for you today. We hope we can provide current information on stu-
dents attending independent colleges and universities for you by
next spring. By next spring, I am talking March.

Also we are determined to address the special problems faced by
specific subgroups of independent collages and universities. In par-
ticular, we currently are joining withﬁe National Association for
Equal Opportunity in Higher Educatidh the United Negro College
Fund, and the Office for the Advancement of Public Black Colleges
carefully to assess the impact of changes in student financial aid
on all historically black colleges, both public and independent. We

do this, in part, to show you that our needy student aid recipients

are working more, assuming more debt burden and exacting more
help from their families—all in the relentless effort to afford the
college of their choice. They need not less Federal student assist-
ance, but much more if the promise of truly equal educational op-
portunity for all Ameticans to enroll in all available study- pro-
grams is to be fulfilled. -

Mr. Chairman, you can read the remaining passages in my testi-
mony. I'll stop here and take any questions that you may have for
me at this time. . :

Mr. SiMoN. Thank you for your very substantial testimony.

Our next witness is Dr. Jacob Stampen, assistant professor, De-
partment of Educational Administration, the University of Wiscon-
sih at Madison. :

- [Prepared statement of Dr. Jacob Stampen follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JAcoB O. STAMPEN, AssiSTANT PROFESSOR, DEPARTMENT OF
EDUCATIONAL ADMINISTRATION, UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN—MADISON

This testimony responds to several questions from Congressman Simon’s letter of
invitation:

{1) To what degree have college costs risen during the past decade?

(2) What factors dccount for this rise? .

{3) How are students financing their educations?

{4) What changes have occurred in the ways students finance their educations?

In recent yearg-the cost of college attendance has increased at roughly the same
percentage rate as the increase in the Consumer Price Index. Evidence of this is

rovided in a recent publicatidn by Cathy Henderson of the American Council on

ucaflon Policy Analysis Service, entitled, “College Costs: Recent Trends, Likely
Future.” For 1983-84 1t is estimated that average tuition and fee and room and
board costs at a public college or university, at which nine out of ten students pay
state resident tuitions, is $4,618. This figure does not include the cost of books, sup-
plies, transportation, health care and insurance and other expenses. Also, average
costs vary by type of institution. For example, costs are lower at public two year
institutions than at public research universities.

Many factors account for the rate of increase in college attendance. Goods and
services purchased by colleges and universities have in many cases acted to escalate
codts. On the other hand, physical plant and equipment costs have been restrained
due to tight state budgets and anticipated enrﬁlmep&_&eclinés, and faculty salaries
have lagged behind inflation during most of the past decade.
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Roughly one-third of the students attending public colleges and universities (3
miullion) receive aid from federal, state, and institutional programs. This is a finding
from a 1981-82 study entitled, “Student Aid and Public Higher Education: A
Progress Report.” Other aid is provided by private sources (i.e., outside institutional-
ly monitored student aid) such as community organizations or various kinds. Howev-
er, amounts of aid {roin these sources are very small compared to government spon-
sored aid. Roughly nine out of ten student aid dollars derive from federal programs. -
Also, percentages of studsnts receiving aid vary by type of institution. For example,
only two out of ten students attending low tuition two year community and junior
colleges receive federal, state, pr institutional aid whereas roughly half of the stu-
dents attending more expensive four yar colleges and research universities receive
such aid:

Student aid in public higher education is distributed in a manner whereby grants
are centered on students from the lowest income families. As incomes rise, aid in
the form of loans is increasingly relied on. For example, dependent nd independent
state resident undergraduate students earning less ‘than $9,290 in 1981-82 receive:}_
55 percent of all grant aid, whereas the, $15,323 to $25,407 income yrang@ accounte
for only 14 percent of all grant aid. This and other evidence SUPIWC
“college study’s conclusitn that, “udent aid programs do what the Te originally
intended to do. They distribute ddllars—mostly federak—to students who would oth-
erwise have difficulty financing a highér education.” Also, for all students receiving

y aid on the basis of financial necd, aid from all sources including grants and loans,
' averaged 62 percent of total dependent student expenses and 44 percent of total in-
dependent student expenses. .

The central question of this panel is how studenf aid recipients and other stu-
dents pay for college and how these efforts may have changed in recent years. Until
now the results of the recent public higher education student aid study, which only
provided data for a single year, 1981-82, have been cited. .

At this point an attempt will be made to respond nore directly to the panel’s cen-
tral question. This will be accomplished with the aid of preliminary results from a
project currently being conducted through the Wisconsin Center for Research and
Development in Education. The purpose of this project is to develop a survey instru-
ment for a national student resource and expenditure study. In short, we are ttying
to shed more light on how all students, including student aid recipients, pay for col-
lege. At this point the instrument had only been tested on full time undergraduate
students attending one institution, the University of Wisconsin—Madison, during
the academic year 1981-82. Therefore, it is cautioned that results may vary among
different kinds of institutions. However, at least two preliminary findings seem
worthy of mention at this tiine. One is that the family incomé® of students receiving
aid on the basis of financial need were significantly lower than the incomes of non-
need based aid recipients and non-aid recipients. Respectively, average incomes
were roughly $25,000, $35,000 and $45,000.

The second finding ie that student aid is not the sipgle most important source of
financial assistance for Madison students. Grants an’dploans rank second and third,
but work ranks first. Roughly nine out of ten students in each of the previously
mentioned categories were employed during the summer and six out of ten need
based aid recipients~said they would not be enrolled full-tine during the semester, in
which said they would not be enrolled full-tinfe during the semester in which they
were interviewed without such employment. Also, a higher proportion of need-based
aid recipients (58 percent) than other students (40 percent) worked during the school
year. The situation suggested by the attached table and responses to the total
survey is that students finance their educations from a wide variety of sources and
that amount these student aid is very. important. Also, if in a broader study levels of
student employment are as high at other institutions as they are at Madison, it may
be questioned whether other gencrations of students have worked more than the
present one to finance their educations. ,
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THE HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENT RESOURCE AND EXPENDITURE SURVEY 1981-82 FULL-TIME

UNDERGRADUATE STUDENTS ATTENDING THE UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN—MADISON BY STUDENT
AID RECIPIENT STATUS

Needbased aid Nonneed based aid
recipients (including recipients (including Nonrecipients
“ GSL) GSL)
. & ' ’ -
Percent of students....... S 30 4 2
Average annual expenditure ...z .o $5,210 $4.622° $5,012
Percent working: . .
During school year e 58 1] 40
Working for food-lodging (nonmonitary) ... 5 - 1. 5
Percent using personal or family resources: -
© Assets and savings B 63(3$318) 65(3442) 68 @
Money from parents...........ocoooocoomrerrerncen, 33 64 n
» Money from relatives-friends.. ... ... ... 11($31) 15{$25) 6($24)
Money from spouse 4{$49) 2(822) 4($45)
Living with parents...........ooememcne _ 5 1 18
Percent receiving student aid:
GRANtS ....e.ooeeecemcceeere ccnroneens i 84($332) 6($10) 0
Loans .. . - o 79($1,283) 7l($l 898) 0
Work-study Crereeesssenane s 16 0
Academit SCROTATSIPS ........cooooooe e . 21($105) . 21 ($19) 0
Athletic scholarships, 5 3 0
Percent receiving aid from miscellaneous sources; AFDC, child
support, veterans benefits, social edicalion benefits, Tnsur- .
ance payments food stamps, unemployment compensation ... 8(312) 19($167) 0

odu) Numbers in parenthesis next to the percentage columns indicate total-doilars dvided by the total number of students within exch
alm 1 amounls will be avallable for all of the lisled categories in the resuits of future surveys,

hese figures are taken from the first slage of a projet to develop a student Tesoures and lure eneration
instrument Is curently being las!ed al the Universily of Wisconsin—Madison in ration for a national $| (ocusmg o0 how studens pay (or

curren from the American Council o0 Education, the Wisconsin Cenler of Research and «Dmbpmenl in

mmm?mmﬁmxml sttt of E and the Universt of Wisconsin—Madison Survey Research lzbomlmy

STATEMENT OF JACOB 0. STAMPEN, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR DE-
PARTMENT OF EDUCATIONAL ADMINISTRATION, UNIVERSITY
OF WISCONSIN—MADISON

Dr. Stampen. Thank you. I might add thst my research has been
sponsored by the American Association of State Colleges and Uni-
versities and the Association of Community and Junior Colleges

and the National Association of State Universities and Land Grant -

Colleges,

As pertains to public colleges and universities, this testimony re-
sponds to several questions from Congressman Simon’s letter of. in-
vitation. To what degree have college costs risen during the past
decade? What factors account for. tﬁls rise? How are students fi-

nancing their educations? What changes have occurred in the way

students finance their educations?

In récent years the cost of college attendance has increased at

roughly the same percentage rate as the i increase in the Consumer
Price Index. Evidence of this is provided in a recent publication by
Cathy Henderson of the American Council on Education’s Policy
and Analysis Service entitled, “College Costs: Recent Trends and
Likely Future” and I have distributed copies of this to you.

I might add that, as was said earlier, in the last couple of years
tuition increases have exceeded the inflation rate. .

For 1983-84, it is estimated that the average tuition fee and
room and board costs at public colleges and universities at which 9
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24 .
out of 10 residents pay State residents tuitions, is $4,618. This
figure does not include the cost of books, supplies, transportation,
health care, insurance and other expenses. Also average costs vary
* by type of institution. For example, costs are lower at public 2-year
institutions than at public research universities.

Many factors account for the rate of increase in college attend-
ance. Goods and services purchased by colleges and universities \/,Q
have in many cases acted to escalate costs. On the other hand, :
physical plant and equipment costs have been restrained due to,
tight State budgets and anticipated enrollment declines, and facul-
ty salaries have lagged behind inflation during meost of the past
decade. ‘

Roughly one-third of the students attending public colleges and-
universities, and that’s 3 million students'receive aid from Federal,
State, and institutional programs. This is the finding of a 1981-82 /
study entitled, “Student Aid in Public Higher Education: A
Progress Report.” 1 have also passed out copies of this report.

I might add that this study—dJohn just mentioned that we are
hoping to replicate some data bases and his is for independent col- -
leges and universities and I developed one for public colleges and
universities and that’s recorded in Qere. '

- This was the first effort to take a comprehensive view across the
spectrum of higher education of how all of the student aid pro-.
grams impact higher education. That is, all of the Federal pro-
grams, the State programs and institutional programs.

The Federal Government has maintained records on individual
programs, but until this joint effort in 1981-82 no one had taken a
look at the whole and seen how aid was distributed. Now the inde-
pendent colleges and universities have conducted these studies for
several years. The 1981-82 study was the first one for public higher
education. , , :

Aside from the aid reported in that study, other aid is provided
by prdvate sources, usually outside the institutional and monitored
student aid, such as community organizations of various kinds. The
Middleton Garden Club Scholarship is an example of the kind I am
referring to. These are generally small grants by the Kiwanas Club
to outstanding graduates of a high school. They are quite numer-
ous, but they don’t add up to a lot of money. They are mostly an

- honor. Amounts of aid from these sources compared to Govern-
ment-sponsored aid, roughly 9 out of 10 and dollars are derived
from Federal programs. Also, percentages of students receiving aid
varied by type of institution. Por example,’only 2 out of 10 students
attending low tuition, 2-year, community and junior colleges re-
ceived Federal, State, and institutional aid, whereas royghly half of
the students attending more éxpensive 4-year colleges and research
universities raceive such aid.

Student;aid in public higher education is distributed in a manner
whereby grants are centered on students from the lowest income
families. As incomes rise, aid in the form of loans is increasingly

o relied on. For example, dependent and independent State resident,
undergraduate students earning less than $9,290 in 1981-82 re-
ceived 55 percent of all grant aid. Whereas, the $15,000 to $20,000
income range accounted for only 14 percent of all grant aid. .

gi | i ‘ 28




25

This and other evidence supported the public college®study’s con-
clusion that student aid programs do what they were originally in-
tended to do—distribute dollars, mostly Federal, to students who
would otherwise have- difficulty finahcing a higher education. I
might add that roughly 8 out of 10 students and 8 out of 10 student
aid recipients are attending public institutions. - ‘

Also, for all students receiving aid on the basis of financial aid,
aid from all sources includinf grants, loans, work and other things
averaged 62 percent of total dependent student expenses and 44
percent of total independent student expenses. L

The central question of this panel is how student aid recipients
and other students pay for college and how these efforts may have
changed in recent.years. Until now the results of dur recent higher

public education study, which only provided data for a single year,

1981-82, have been cited.

At this point, I will make an attempt to respohd more directly to
the panel’s central question. This will be accomplished with the aid
of preliminary results from a project currently being conducted
throygh the Wisconsin center for research and development in edu-
cation. The purpose of this project is to develop a survey instru-

“ment for a national student resource and expenditure study. In
short, we_ are trying to shed more light on how all students, includ-
ing student aid recipients, pay for college. At this point, the instru-
ment has only been tested on full-time undergraduate students at-
tending one institution, the sUniversity of Wisconsin—Madison,
during academic year 1981-8&. Therefore, it is cautioned that the
results may vary among different kinds of institutions. However, at
least two preliminary findings seem worthy of mention at this
time. ) _ . :

One is that family incomes of students receiving aid on the basis

of financial need were significantly than the incomes of not-need-
based aid recipients and nét-aid recipients. Respectively, average

incomes were roughly $25,000 for need-based aid recipients; $35,000 .

for people who received aid, but not on the basis of need; and
$45,000 for those who do not receive aid.

The second finding is that student aid is not the single most im-
portant source of financial assistance for Madison students. Grants
and loans rank second and third, bg# work ranks first. Roughly 9
out of 10 students in each of the previously mentioned categories,
that is, the ones who receive aid on the basis of need and the ones
who receive aid, but not on the basis of need, and the ones who do
not receive aid, were eniployed during the summer preceding our
survey. Six out of ten need-based aid recipients said they would not
be enrolled full time during the semester in which they were inter-
viewed without such employment. .

Also, a higher proportion of need-based aid recipients, 58 percent,
compared to other students, 40 percent, work during the schogl
year. The situation suggested by the attached table and responses
to the total survey is that students finance their education from a
wide variety of sources and that among these student aid is very
important. . '

If, in a broader study, levels of student employment are as high
at other institutions as they are at Madison, it may be questioned
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whether other generations of students have work(;d more than the
present one to finance their education.

AOne thing I might just mention about this data base is that the
study that John referred to, the creation of student aid recipient
data banks’ for independent and public higher education, were ne-
cessitated because nothing like it existed before. I think this kind
of instrument is also necessary because clear information about the
full extent of student resources and expenditures has been lacking.
So the reason I mention preliminary findings like this is because 1
want to illustrate the utility of this kind of an effort and then the
surprising results that such a high percentage of students work.

I have made a recent midlife career change to academia but for
many years$ before that I have covered evidence and I had not seen.
anything like that before. - :

Mr. Simon. Thank you. ) ,

The final member of the panel is Dr. John B. Lee, director of the
division of human resources of the Applied Systems Institute.

Dr. Lee.

Dr. Lee. Mr. 'Chairman, thank you very much. We may want to
put the full testimony in the record and I will just touch on some
of the highlights. o

Mr. Simon. We will do that. :

[Prepared statement of Dr. John Lee follows:]

Prerarep STATEMENT OF DR. Joun B. LEE, Direcror, Division oF HUMAN
RESOURCES, ApPLIED SYSTEMS INSTITUTE

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommittee, today I would like to present some
information on the cost of postsecondary education and how students meet these
costs. I have chosen to note changes since 1974. The period since 1974 has been
marked by inflation, recession, and changes in Federal studént aid programs: -

I. COLLEGE COSTS *

- Since 1974 college costs have not risen as quickly as inflation. According to Col-
lege Scholarship Service (College Board, 1974, 1982) cost of attendance for a full-time
resident student has not increased as much as inflation. In a period in which infla-
tion increased 96 percent (1974-1982), the cost of attending a private four-year col-
lege increased 85 .ﬁ)ercent, public dommunity college costs increased 65 percent,
public four-year college costs went up by 83 percent, and private two year colleges
costs increased by 59 percent.- '

If-college costs had risen with inflation since 1974, the t{lpical annual cost would
be between $300 and $1,000 more in 1982 depending on which sector a.student at-
tended. Private two-year college costs increased the least and private four-year col-

lege costs increased the mo4t. . :

II. STUPENT AID

Federal government support for students, when measured in 1982 dollars, peaked
in 1976. This was the year when support for Vietnatn veterans was at its highest.
Since that time the number of veterans utilizing their benefits has declined and in
1982 the number of students receiving Social Security assistance began to decline
also. Increases-in need based support programs operated by the Department of Edu-
cation have not overcome this decline (Chart 1).

The dollar outlays by the Department of Education for student aid have increased
since 1974 (Chart 2). In 1982 dollars, the peak year for grant assistance was 1980.
Growth in the self-help programs (College Work Study, National Direct Student
Loans and Guarartteed Student Loans) has accelerated urin(f this time period, due
almost entirely to the cost of subsidizing the Guaranteed Sudent Loan program.
increasing proportion of the Department’s student aid r¥sources is now directed
toward aid programg where students assume an obligation in return for the aid:
Either they must earn the dollars through work or they must repay a loan.
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Students have been affected by these trends in student financial assistance and
. college costs. According to the Freshmen Norms (Astin et. al., 1974, 1982) 45 percent
' of all full-time freshmen received some form of grant or loan in 1974, In 1982, 56
percent of the same population reported a grant or loan. The number of aid recipi-

ents has incregsed. _

The proportion of costs covered for each recipient has decreased. In 1974 recipj-
ents were able to cover 52 percent of their costs with a grant or loan. By 1982 the
aid-covered proportion had dropped to 42 percent. )

The effect of changes in Departmentally managed aid programs has been to in-
crease the number of students receiving aid, but to reduce the purcashing power of
the aid for each recipient. This shift has had a relatively greater impact on the
lowest income students. Maximum grant size has not kept pace with inflation.’ In
order to have a Pell grant that would equal the purchasing power of $1,400 in 1974,
a maximum grant of $2,700 would have been needed in 19&52? Those who benefited
the most from increases in Federal student aid have been middle income students,
who become eligible for Guaranteed loans in 1980.

The following sections review the q’ifferem patterns of financing for: Income
groups, high school achievement levels, and racial groups. Twenty different sources

’7’ of funds are considered. The sources can be categorized as coming from families; the
Federal government; state, institutional and private agencies; and other incidentsl
gources. All the data reflect the reports of full-time freshmen in college in the Fall .
of 1982. -

A. Financial Aid by Family Income

Federal aid is.sensitive to family income. The following table (Table 1) indicates
that in all cases, low income students are more likely to receive financial assistance 3
from a government source (Federal or state) than are higher income students. Guar-
anteed loans are the most likely form of Federal assistance to be used by middle
income students. ' »

Other sources of support also show differences related to family income. The pro-
portion of students receiving assistance from parents 'drops as family income de-
clines. Utilization of part-time work and savings is reasonably stable across income
categories. The proportion of students receiving aid from state, college, .or private
sources increases as income decreases, but not to the same extent as Federal grant
programs. Other benefits are slightly related to income. In general, low income stu-
dents are more dependent on support sources external to the family to pay for col-
lege.

Students’ expression of concern-about mecting the costs of college increase as
income decreases. Thirty-five percent of the lowest income students indicate concern
aboyt finances compared to five percent of the highest income students. ¥

B. Financial Aid by High School Grades : ' .

There has been increasing interest lately in aiding students who show academic
promise. Table 2 reviews differences in how freshmen finance their college educa-
tion given different ace?iemic performance in higher school. Generally, there is a
positive relationship between grades and income. But, if receipt of a Pell Grant is
used as a proxy for need, then the relationship is not very strong because Pell .
Grants are evenly distributed among the grade categoriesThe pattern of support by
high school grades is different and somewhat independentof the pattegn by income.

Federal aid shows a slight positive relationship with grades. The relationship is

P not very strong. State, college and private grants show a strong relationship with
grades. Parental support and savings increase as grades increase. . :

Part-time work does not seem to be related to grades. Full-time work is negatively
related but is used by a relatively small proportion of students. Other sources of
support are not related to high school grades. Financial concern is slightly higher
for students with low high school grades.

Part of the difference in these data may be attributed to the fact that students
with higher grades are more likely to attend a higher cost college.

A comparison of the information on aid by income and aid by grades suggests the
following: ’ .

The propensity to save is much higher among students with higher high school
grades. Savings behavior does not vary that much by income groups.

State, college, and private grants are sensitive to both grades and income. They
are focused on low income, high ability students. -,

Parents are less likely to support students in college who recgived low high school ' .
.grades, regardless of income. : . .
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«
These results suggests that family income and high school grades operate some-
what independently as predictors of how college education is funded.

C. Ftnancial Aid by Race . .

Much of the original impetus for Federal student assistance programs came {rom
a desire to provide equal educational opportunity for minority groups. There contin-
uc to be wide differences between majority and minarity students in how they fi-
nance college costs. Qur data are limited to addressing the differences between the
black and non-black population. Data on other ethnic and racial minorities are un-
reliahle because of limited sample size.

Black students are much more likely to have low income than non-blacks. Black
students make up 24 percent of all students under $10,000 family income and 2.5
percént of those over $50,000. Table 3 describes the differepce in the sources of
“funds used by the two groups. Black students are less likely to report funds from
parents, part-time work, summer savings, and other savings. Black students are
more likely to report assistance from all Federal sources of aid. The only exception
to this is the GSL program in which#hlack and non-black students repori equal
shares. Black students have doubled their utilization of GSL's since 1978 while over: -
all use of GSL'’s declined in 1982,

Black students are slightly more likely to receive funds from state and institution-
al sources. Black students are also more likely to report assistance- from other
sources. Finally, it is evident that bluck students are more concerned about how
they are going td fund college costs.

It is significant that financial inequities between the races continue. Federal stu-
dent assisthnce is more important as a source of funds for black than non-black stu-
dents. . ;

¢

111. CONCLUSIONS AND IMPLICATIONS

Student financial assistance is an important part of how students pay for college.

t  There are other important partners in the system: Families; institutions, states and

private agencies; and othdr incidental sources. The patterns ol how students finance

college show considerable differences. This testimony has reviewed thé patterns for
ydifferent income groups, ability groups, and racial groups. .

A. Inflation -

The inflation of costs indicates two things. First, because costs did not exceed in-
flation, there is no basis for arguing that increased studenl assistance has caused
inflation in the cost of attendance. Second, because schools have fallen behind infla-

-tion, there is a good possibility thal costs of college attendance will exceed the more
modest current level of inflation.

Inflation has resulted in the greatest reduaction in the value of student aid for the
neediest students. Maximum award levels would almost. have to have doubled from
1974 levels if purchasing power were to be maintained.

The evidence indicates that veterans and Social Security assistance tended ‘to go
to lower income students. This compounds the reduction in Pell Tunding that has

.been experienced since 1980. Efigibility for the GSL program has been extended to
the middle income population since 1980. The result is that more students are re-
ceiving a relatively smaller subsidy now than was the case in 1974. Low income stu-
dents have experienced the brunt of this shift in policy combined with inflation.

B. Income and Ability ’

High ability students, as measured by high school grades, are more likely to re-
ceive aid from state, institutional, and private sources than are lower ability stu-
dents. These programs represent nearly $5.5. billion in financial assistance (Leider,
1983). These funds are also sensitive to income. They are serving lowMicome, high
ability students. o »
Federal aid is more income sensitive with & slight bias toward students with °
higher grades. This may be due to the fact that students with high grades tend to go R
to mnore costly colleges.
garents are more likely to provide support for their offspring with ‘high grades
- compared to those with low grades, regardless of income. Savings folfow the same
" pattern. This may indicate the expectation on behalfl-of thege families that the child
: is likely to attend college, while low achieving high school.students do not warrant
the same support. M ‘
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C. Race and Student Aid

"Black students in..American higher education are at the bottom of the income
scale. Federal student aid is more important to black students than non-blacks. Any
cggnges in Federal student aid policy will have nearly twice the effect on black stu-
d

ts than non-black students. The biggest change for black studerts has been the
sharp increase in the utilization of Guaranteed loans. Use has doubled since 1978.
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FEDERAL OUTLAYS FOR FINANICAL AID
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Table 1
Proportlon of Students Alded by Famlly lncome
. b4
.

) ramlly 1ncome (In thousande)

Bouyce of $58+  $de- SI9-  $25-  $20-  $1s-
EUEmrt 49.9 39.9 29.9 24.9 19.9

/ parental Ksslstances 85y L3 708 T L TR 13

Glft

Part-time Work 16 24 28 30 Je 29

Perents, Full-time Work 2 2 2 k] k] k]

Self Summer Sevlngs 38 45 T 48 47 “ 42

Other Savings 18 - 22 22 21 24 19

; Spouse 1 1 1 1 2 2

. ¥

Pell 4 ? 11 18 28 41
SEQG 1 2 > 3 S 7 9\

Federal NDSL 1 3 5 8 9 1

GSL R 9 16 23 28~ 27 27,

CHWS k] 7 10 13 15- 16

State Grant 5 7 18 15 18 22

State, Gollege Grant 6 9 12 13 14 15

. Instltutlonal Other Prlvate 5 7 8 8 ;] 9

Private . Grant :

Other College Loan 2 4 4 4 - 4 4

G.I. Beneflts 3l 1 1 1 1 1

Parents G.1. [} 1 1 1 1 1

Other §.5. Beneflts 1 1 2 2 k] 4

Other Loans 3 4 S 5 5 5

Other 3 3 3 3 k] 3

Expresslon of 4 9 14 18 2e ¢ 24

Financlal Concern

Source: Freshman Norws, 1982,

- .
Table 2
Proportlon of Students Alded by High School Grades
Hlgh School Grade Polnt Average
Source of At/A A- B+ B 8- Cs
upport .
Parental Asslstance T4n 73 718 693 66% 633
Part-time Work 2} 24 26 26 26 24
Parents, Full-time Work 2 2 2 3 3 4
Self Summer Sevings 48 47 “ a0 39 1
. Other Savlngs : 23 22 26 18 17 15
Spoyse * 1 a1 1 2 2 2
Pell 22 23 24 224 22 24
SEOG 6 6 6 S ] )
Federal : NDSL 8 8 7 6 5 v5
CHS 15 15 13 11 1 9
GSL 21 21 23 22 + 28 19
State Grant 25 20 16 12 18 10
Stete, College Grant 27 19 12 8 7 %
Instltutlonal Other Pell Grant 19 12 8 5 4 > 4
Private Other College Loan k] 3 4 ] k] k]
B
G.1. Beneflts [} [ 1 1 1 2
Parents G.T. 1 1 1 1 1 1
Other S.S. Beneflts 3 3 k] 3 3 4
Other Loans N 3 14 4 4 4 4
Other ) 4 3 3 3 3
Expresslon of Major . 17 18 ~ 19 17 17 17
Flnanclal Concern
Source: Freshman Norms, 1982,
-+ .
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/
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TABLE 3.—SOURCES OF FUNDS BLACK, NON-BLACK (1982)

[Peicent)
Soutces of aid ™ Non-Black Black
Parent BI0/GH .. .......ooooeevereeer e e e 69 56
Parl-Me WOTK oo oo ss st et 26 17
FUIHEEME WOTK oo oo e ceess e e R e st s , 3 4
Other saving .................... e e eeeeeeeee e eees et et e eee et s Rt 19 10
. . : -2 2
2 50
5 14
6 B (1]
11 20
21 21
14 17
11 14
7 -
3
. 1
Parents G.I. benefils ... - " 1
* Social security benefits ... B 3
- Other loans 4
Other 3
Major financial concern................. 7 3

O TN RN e O

Source: Frashman Norms, 1982.

!
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STATEMENT OF DR. JOHN B. LEE, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF
HUMAN RESOURCES, APPLIED SYSTEMS INSTITUTE

Dr. Leg, The purpose of what I am trying to do here is talk a
little bit about college costs and some of tf)e patterns that different
kinds of students are using to meet those costs. I picked the various
income groups as one of those ways of looking at students. Then I

. looked at high school grades because there has been a lot of talk

*~lately about how to fynd those students with extraordinary prom-
ise in academics and how they might fund their college. Then I
looked at the question of race. '

Race was one of the original propositions in the beginnings of the,

"student aid programs, the equal opportunity and I think that to go
back and touch on that base a little bit might prove valuable.

But first of all, let’s take a look at chart number one, which is at
the back of my testimony. What I have done here is look at the
total federal outlays for all kinds of student financial assistance
and this includes Veterans Administration and Social Security as
well a8 the title IV programs. | -

The point that I trying to make here is that when you look at
this in 1982 dollars that overall the Federal effort in support of stu-

l“(‘ients has been declining since 1976; that was the peak year for the

-
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. Veterans’ Administration and it has been declining ever since. You
will also note that the two bar graphs indicate grants and self-help
and you will see the preponderance of grant support which came
out of those programs. You will also see the beginningsfof an in-
crease in the outlays for self-help in the latter years. The line at
the top then represents the total for all the grants and self-help
corr:ibined. Included in self-help I put all loans and work study
funds. .

»So we see then a pattern of support that has changed over the
last few years. If we look at chart No. 2, we are looking now just at
the title IV programs in 1982 dollars and you see that it has in-
creased over the decade and that it took a particularly sharp in-
crease beginning in 1980. But I would ask you also to note that
1980 was the peak year for grant assistance and since that time the
self-help assistance has started to predominate. So we see a shift
then from the grant assistance as the dominant form of assistance
to loan and work. Most of that, of course, has been through the
guaranteed student- loan program. s

. But you will also note that in the early years of student financial
assistance and title IV, self-help has always been or was in the ear-
lier years more predominate than*grant assistance. So those are
some of the larger trends. Even though the Department of Educa-
tion, the title IV funds, have béen increasing in terms of their ap-
propriations and the available funds to students, in the overall pic-
ture,.the Federal effort has been declining. I think looking at the
context of finances and the total pool of funds that students are
pulling ufpon maybe gives us a little better picture.

Now, if we- move to the question of student financial assistance
and what’s been happening to that pattern of assistance over time,
let me note that in 1974, 45 percent of the students—and I am talk- p
ing about full-time students and the data I am using is based on
freshmen only and they are going to have a little different pattern
then than upperclassmen have in student financial assistance—
generally fresgmen report more grant assistance than uppérclass-
men 80 that they are going to be slightly different than some of the
other numbers—45 percent of the full-time students received a
grant or loan. The combination of the grants and loans they re-
ceived covered 52 percent of their costs in college costs at that
time. In 1982, 56 percent of the full-time students reported a grant
or a loan, but it only covered fof each recipient 42 percent of the
cost. So, what we have been doing then is giving more students less

_ money relative to their college costs. We have been spreading the

. subsidy over a larger part of the community. So even though we -

~are giving more money out than we did in 1974, it is not buying
“each recipient quite as much coverage on his costs of attendance.

The second thing that we want to talk about is that-the changes,
both in policy and in inflation, which we faced over this 'period
from 1974, has had relatively greater impact on lower intome stu-
dents. I think that has been mentioned by other of the witnesses. If
you had had a maximum grant, a Pell grant, let’s assume, in 1974
of $1,400, you would have to have a Pell of about $2,700 today-to
purchase the same amount of education. :

‘The effect has been, of course, that the lowest income students
have paid the highest price of this combined effect of policy and in-
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flation. The implication would be that if you wanted to have the
same sort of policy emphasis that yowhad in 1974, you would have
a larger maximum Pengrant

The obvious beneficiaries of this have been the newly eligible
middle income students and you can see that increase(ig: the guar-

~“anteed student loan program, and generally those students in the

middle incomes were able to take advantage of that and move into
the subsidies that were available through the loan programs. So I
think that those are some of the major changes that have been
taking. place in terms of who is receiving assistance and how that
pattern of assistance has been changing over the time.

If we look at table 1 in the testimony we have family income—
these are for dependent students then that we are looking.at and
again, these are full-time freshmen—we have 20 different kinds of
asgistance down the side and the family income across the top and
then the percentages in each one of the cells indicates the percent-
age of people receiving that aid. So obviously, someone could re-
ceive more than one form of assistance.

. What we will note then, of course, across the top is that low-
-income students receive rhore assistance from Federal programs
than higher income studehts. By design they are need-based and
you would expect that,

If you look at the guaranteed student loan program, of course,
you see a much stronger proportion of: m1ddle 1nc0me students re-
ce1v1ng assistance from that source.

You'll notice that parental support drops w1th income. Again,
you would expect thdt in_the period. This 1s for 1982, don’t f01get

Part-time work is fdirly/stable across income groups. It doesn’t

_ . make much difference what family inconre is, but part-time work

“seems to be a fairly constant factor. The very highest income tend
to work a little less, but outside of that you see a fairly constant
propensity to work.

The State, college and private sources are sensitive to income,
but not as sensitive as the Federal dollars. You see them tending to
the lower income populations. Overall then, lower income students
are more dependent on income Sources outside the féml'LY to sup-
port their college education. '

Take a quick look in that other category, social security benefits,
and I want you to note, because we are going to come back to it,
that the very lowest income families were much more dependent
on social ‘security benefits than other categories. Remember that
that program has now been cut out and those students are being
phased out of that program. |

Now, so that’s a brief overview of how people are financing their
college education by income. ‘-=,

Let’s move to table 2, which is fundamentally the same program,
but, instead of income, we are lgoking at high school grades across
the top. So from A to C studentg at the end—there weren’t enough
D students going to college to warrant their inclusion; there were
some, however—what we will note here.is very 1nterest1ng At least
it was interesting to me and I hope it is to you. First of all, paren-
tal assistance is greater for high school grade students. They are
showing 74 percent of the parents were giving them direct support

‘versus C students who got 58 percent.
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Now, one would suggest and certainly the commonsemses that
%ados are correlated with income; the higher the income, the

igher the high school grades. But. please note the Pell grant re-

ceipt of those students by grade. You will notice that it's almost
equal across. That would indicate that'there is a fair number of
".low-income students who are receiving high grades in high school
and that there really isn’t such a treniendous relationship between
income and high school grades as one might think. There certainly
is a positive relationship, but there are poor and rich alike who are
recelving those kinds of assistance. |

We will alsa notice in the data that savings behavior—it is more

T likely that students will draw on savings with high high school
grades than with low high school grades. That pattern then of .
family and self support is more sensitive to the grade point average
in high school than it is to the familyjcome. Now we are'not talk-
g about how much money they ar@saving or how much money
the parents are contributing, but just the fact of whether they
report that or not.

So, indeed, the Federal dollars are somewhat related. Now, in my
estimation, one of the reasons that the Federal student aid dollars
are related to grades is that high ability stadents, students with
high high school grades, are more likely to go to a more expensive
school. Now college costs tend to'be higher because of their aca-
demic promise. So that is going to account for some of the differ-

——— - encesin the Federal program that you see. -

But the thing that I thin is_worth noting is that the State mstl-
tutional, and private grants are highly related to ability. ngh abil-
ity students ‘as indicated by their high school grades, are much
moreslikely to report receiving funds from a State, institutional or
privz %e source of funding. That’s a very strong relatlonshlp You

remember in the previous table that we saw that there was also a
sensitivity in those programs to income. It would appear then that
the State, institutional and private funds are focused both on stu-
dents that have low income and have some academic nromise, as
it’s indicated here by the grade point average in high school. You
willy«notice again tgat the other benefits, which are relatively
minor, are pretty much evenly distributed among that.

So there really are different patterns of financial assistance from
all sources. If you look at people by their grade point average and
if you look at people by their family income.

Let's take a look at the last chart, table No. 3, which then notes
the same series of sources of assistance that students report and we
are looking at nonblack and black. Now, let me indicate here for a
moment that because of the sample characteristics 1 was not able,
with a great deal of reliability to include information of other
ethnic and racial groups. 1 thinK that’s a lack in the data and cer-
tainly not due to a lack of interest in looking at those patterns for
lots of o },her people. . '

What we note hére—and by way of introduction—let m
that blacks still have—as a group, black students in"college

" nificantly lower income. In my ata for example, 24 percent Rf all
students under $10,000 in family income were black. Two aRd a
half percent of. those families over $50,000 were black. So you have

' a sort &f a distribution towards low income. So we are looking at
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the racial differences and we are also looking at some fairly severe
income differences, given the kind of financial need that those stu-
dents are looking at. . .

What we see is that black students are less likely to receive sup-
port from parent’s, from part-time work, and from savings. They
are more likely to receive support from Federal sources of aid.

Let me take a quick stop here. Guaranteed Student Loans is a
very interesting kind of assistance. In 1978, black students were
half as likely to utilize a GSL as white students. Now there is
equity. The black students are borrowing as much from the guar-
anteed student loan program as white students. So in 4 years there
~ has been a terrific increase, a doubling, in the borrowing of black

college students compared just to a few years ago. *

So thaf’s been a significant sort of change in the pattern of fund-
ing over the last few years for black students. In other period, it’s
been a period when guaranteed student loan borrowing dropped a
little bit overall because of the restrictions that were put on in
terms of income.

Black studentsare slightly more likely to receive aid from State,
institutional and private sources, but that’s not a very strong kind
of bias. Again, let me note that the social security assistance was
very strongly biased towards recipients wléo are black studefits;
again indicating that the social security funds were going to lower
income students. |

Well, what kind of conclusions do we reach looking at these pat-
terns of funding? What sorts of concerns do we have? First of all,
my concern in looking at the data that I have looked at is that the
student who has most affected over the last few years has been the

lowest income student. They have been affected by inflation, they

“have been affected by policy changes, including the reduction of
social security and Veterans’ Administration, which is outside the
sphere of responsibility, but certainly has had a tremendous impact
on low income students and has magnified the differences that will
come about in the title IV programs. _

The other thing that we are noting is that high abitity studen®s
are receiving aid from state, institutional and private sources and
that’s not an insignificant amount of aid. There’s lots of dollars in
that; it’s hard to estimate,, but estimates”that I have seen—and I
have not done this research myself—indicate that there is $5.5 bil-
lion of aid in those sources. It might be worth looking at that more
closely. But they really are looking at and will be able to fund the
students with some academic promise,; as indicated by their high

‘school grades, according to my research, in that they are covering a
lot of those costs for those students of that sort of promise. It
makes it clear that the parents are making some sort of decision
about which students they are going to support and how willingly
they are going to support them based ‘on their high school grades.

So I think as we Jook at this question of ability we really are
looking at different patterns of financing for those students and
parents, the students themselves and the States and institutions
are providing more money for those students i1 general.

The last point that I guess I would like to make is that any

changes that are made in student financial assistance pgpgrams:

are going to have a much greater effect on black students, low-
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income studentggthan they are on the majority of the students in
this country because of the tremendous dependence that those stu-
dents have on these kinds of external funding sources.

I thank you very much for your time. I would be happy to
answer any questions that may have been raised here. :

Mr. ON. First, just two very technical questions. On your
table 2, Dr."bge, you have “Other Pell Grants.” What do you mean
by that? BN .

Dr. Lee. Where?

Mr. SiMON. You have “source of support” and thén you Jhave
“Federal,” you have ‘“Pell” and so forth, and “State institutions.”

Dr. Lee. It should read just “Other grants.” The Pell should be
excluded from that. | .

Mr. Simon. OK. - : ' o

Dr. Stampen, what kind of a base did you have? Is this all of the
students at the——.

Dr. SrampEN. It's a representative sample of all of the' under-
graduate students. :

Mr. Simon. And when you say, “a representative sample,” what
are we——

Dr. StampeN. It’s 700 randomly selected students responding to a
telephone interview.

Mr. Simon. All right. . . .

- Now the first question is kind of a basic question. Are we main-
taining access to higher education-for students from low-income
families? -
" Dr. Lee. Other work that I have done would indicate to me that,
, ho, we are not, that the lowest income students—indeed, if you
look at their college going rates, participation rates, which I have
done in some other work and which will looked at a little later by
this subcommittee, it would indicate that there has been some
change amongst those with the most need,.in general, and that the

cost and the inflation and the policy have reduced their access.
Dr. STAMPEN. I am oriented to data ﬂEat’I feel I can rely on, that

we have developed in our student ai ipient data base and, un-
fortunately, it’s not longitudinal. I thin®”as John mentioned, there-
is plenty of evidence to show that in constant dollars, aid for stu-
dents peaked in about 1975 and has been sloping down since. Then
in the last few years tuitions have increased faster than inflation.

Well, again, falling back on just our local Madison survey, there
are a number of students—a percentage byt not a high percent-
age—who say that they have postponed college because they could
not afford to attend or they have gone part time because they
cannot afford to attend full time. But, as I say—the simplest ques-
tions are the most difficult to answer accurately. -

Dr. PuiLrips. My reaction is, Mr. Chairman, that that question
reminds me very much of a wonderful story that a previous chair-
man of this subcommittee told when 1 was testifying before the
committee under a different condition of servitude several years
-ago, and I was advocating the reduction of aid programs to meet
certain criteria established by an administration for which I then
served. He said, “You know, Dr. Phillips, this sounds a little bit
about the story of the lifeguard who spent all day running around
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bringing everybody a little closer to shore, but everybody drowned
anyway.” . ' :

When I hear John Lee’s testimony about more students getting
less money, I think that's kind of what we are doing. We are put-
ting a lot of money in and I don’t want to minimize the signifi-
cance of the funds that.are being expended and the taxpayer costs
that are involved here. But the fact of the matter is, we are falling
further and further short of any kind of reasonable manageability
of financial burden, particularly, if you are interested in access to
independent colleges as well as the lowest priced community colleg-
es. . _ .

Mr. Simon. If T could follow up with your testimony on that ques-
tion. You say that we found “a dramatic decline in the number of
undergraduate aid recipients from families with agnual incomes in
the range between $6,000 and $24,000. Indeéd from 1979 to 1980 to
1981-82 independent higher education experienced a‘' 39-percent de-
crease of student aid recipients from that family income range.” I
am underscoring my use of the word “recipients.” What you do not

- say, but what you imply is that, in fact, these people are not going

to your schools. Is my assumption correct? Do you follow the dis-
tinction I am making? .

Dr. PuiLuips. Oh, yes. The student aid recipient data bank,
which, in order to get counted in there, you have to apply for stu-
dent aid and you have to be a recipient of some kind of assistance.
What happened was that in the two surveys between 1979-80 and
1981-82 the number of people that received aid—there was an
enormous shifting out of that broad income range. -
“ The fact of the matter is that we also suffered an overall enroll-
ment decline and we suspect that the correlation between those
who lost student aid and those who declined to come to our colleges
is very strong—Ilike 100 percent. I think that’s really the final issue
that we are going to ask you to think about in the next few months
as you prepare for reauthorization. ;

Incidentally, I do have some tables that I can submit to the mem-
‘bers of the committee right now that sort of outline in more clear
detail what I have stated generally in my testimony so you can see
the answer to that question.

See, the student aid recipient data bank is.106,000 hard copy stu-
dent records from a sample of colleges and universities all over the
country. It’s a 1 in 10 sample of everybody that applies for student

aid at those colleges. So we can project that on a national basis.

What it really comes down to is that we had very large total num-
bers in these tables that show that literally 30,000 or 40,030 stu-
dents simply dropped out of the system because they couldn’t get
aid. . .
But if you would like to have those tables, I would be glad to
submit them. <

[Information referred to above follows:] .
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PERCENTAGE DISIRIBUTION OF UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS BY PARENTAL ADJUSTED GROSS
INCOME
[Enroliments of 500 or more}
Estimated numbert of  Percent of total recipients  Percent of Tolal
reciplents —————————undeigraduate headcount
Parental adjusted gross Income 197980 198182 enoliment
A Yy 197380 1981-82 1979-80  1981-82
1
Under $6,000....... 79,000 18 45 43
.. $6,000 to $12,000 152,000 8.4 86 47
< $12,000 to $1§,000- : 163,000 95 92 53
$18,000 to $2 178,000 122 10.0 6.8
- $24,000 to $30,000 135,000 13.6 1.1 1.6
$30,000 to $36,000 66,000 938 37 55
Over $36,000 ... 2 50,000 12.8 29 11
Income unknown 79,000 135 45 15
Tota) dependent recipients 901,000 87.6 511 4838
Independent, all IMCOMS .........oc oot ceces e 147,000 ) 124 83 69
Total undergraduate recipients 1,048,000 999,000 100.0 100.0 594+ 55.7

1 Numhqs may not lotal due lo rounding.

DEPENDENT UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS: REPORTED PARENTAL INCOMES (COMBINED)

; : YN A L N . = CowS e
it Sl &u;q‘»;x:..tﬂ_\ﬂ%».,-,,m—:—»»s..,.-a.. PUE SR | N - St

{tn perceat]
Fali Fal
1979 1981
" Student characleristics: !
Sex:
Male 478 454
Female 521 54.5
Racial/ethnic characteristics:
Black ... 12.8 y.1
Hispanic 5.1 37
Asian/Pacific. Islander 40 12
American/Alaskan Indian 4 2
WRITE ..o et essa e 69.5 749
Unreported........s : 9 129
Acatemic level: o - -
Freshman......... 324 23
Sophomore T - 268 284
o UMON e 219 06
Senior g 199 181
Sth year 9 )
Average age 193 19.8
Registration status: .
Full time 986 97.2
Part time ... 13 J
Other . PR 21
Local residence: -
On campus . 714 69.9
Off campus (in community) 8.0 9.2
" At family home 206 209
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RECIPIENTS RECEIVING AID BY MAJOR SOURCE OF FUNDS‘

Percent of Recnpoenls Mean doHar amounls per

Sowrce of Funds | Teeingad o el

1979-80 198182 1979-80 1981-82

Pefl Grant (BEOG)........cooovveeeee.. 66.3 526 $974 $940

SEOG. .o 313 219 694 144

State (need-based) ... 412 471 1,344 1,210

Institutional (need-based)..................oocco..e. 152 545 1,196 1,424

CW-S (Federal, State mstitutional, off campus) 483 58.1 811 904

N e e 430 342 801 923

ASL/GSL 235 33 1,781 2,264
, <

TRENDS IN THE,PELL GRANT PROGRAM AND ENROLLMENTS AT INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND
UNIVERSITIES FROM 197980 TO 1981-82

1979-80 1980-81 1981-82
Pell dolfars ... e $614,044,860  $569,868,006  $506,438,227
ReCipients. .......le.o oo 569,560 _ 551,309 513,236 ¢
Undergraduales 1,764,000 1,818,000 1,794,000
Average award _.. $1,078 _$1,034 $987
Percent of all undergraduales with Pell granls........* ...................................... 32 00 30.00 29 00
1979780 lo 1980 81 lo 1979 80 lo
1980-81 (1 _ 1981-82 (1  1981-82 (2
year) year) ,years)
Change in tolal Pell BONArS.......cccosceorromeeceenr et e —$44 176, 855 ‘-363 429 179 —3107 606, 633
Percent change in Pell dollars -1.20 -11.10 -17.50
Change in number of recipignts....... —18,250 —38,073 —56,324
Percent change in number of recipients .................. -3.20 —6.90 -9.90
Change in undergraduate enrollment._.... .. . 54,000 - 24,000 30,000
Percent change in undergraduate enrollment ........q...oo.ooooveeeeeeemc e 3.10 —1.30 L10
ALL: DEPENDENT UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS: 1979-80 and 1981-82
. 1979-80 1981-82
Average Percent of Average Percent of
v » dollar lotal .~ doflyr tolal
" amounts expenses amounts expenses
Student expenses: .
A, TUItION N0 TBES oo eraen e e $3.417 589  $4174 58.0
B. Room and beard..... ..o 1,553 26.8 1938 269
C. AlL other budgeted expenses.... . 830 143 1,099 15.2
Total studenl expenses ... 5,800 100.0 1211 100.0
Grants/parental conlributions: .
Expected parental contributions .. Boreroomserson v ssssesssessesess ot 1463 2 l540 24
Need-based grants: : .
Pell grants (BEDG) ... et eeessnn e s st e 668 11.5 494 6.9
Supplemental grants (SEOG) .................................................... 208 36 207 29
State grants (including SSIG) 610 105 574 8.0
InSttutional Grants..........oovveeeoeeeeee e esrennseane 564 917 m - 108
Total need-based grants 2,050 35.3 2,053 285
Subtotal 3513 60.6 3,592 499
4 Py
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ALL DEPENDENT UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS: 1979-80 and 1981--82— Continued

LY

. l979-80 1981-82
Amge Nlmﬁ: of %.ge . P“min} o
3
amounts expgm% amednts
Seff-help: -
Student employment: ;
College work-study (CW-S) ... 318 55 402 56
State/institutional ¥ork pograms ... &8 _],'Q_T.,_V@ A
Total student employment ettt et e 319 6.5 525 13
Student loans: ]
National direct student loans (NDSL) 334 58 316 44
Guaranteed student foans (FISL/GSL) .o 354 6.1 1,207 16.8
~  Institutional loans ...... . 15 0.2 20 2
Total sfudent loans v e 103 121 1,543 214
Expected student contgbutions ... 1 124 u 127
Sublotal ' 1,802 A1 2,980 414
Other aid: A from all other sgurces ! 1,381 6.6 604 . B4
Total student resources 5,698 989 AV 997
Balance (lotal resources—1total expenses) . 104 18 K] | 4

* (her 2id includes grants, kans and work from othier federal, state, institutional and privale sources.

Mr. S1MON. Yes, they will be included in the record.
Dr. PurLuips. I am sorry that I didn’t submit them in advance, -

but they are available.

Mr. Simon. If T may follow through, what we are talking about
is, of those who do not receive assistance in your schools, we are
talking about some who may drop out of cbliege entirely and we
are talking about an increasing economic segregation of American

higher education. '

Dr. PriLLips. No, as a matter of fact, if you put this into the per-

spective, say, of the last 10 years, I was interested, in preparin,
this panel discussion this morning, in the mid-1970’s—1976, 1

g

for
71,

1978—there was a good deal of talk, you may recall, about, “Gee,
the middle income squeeze. If you are poor, you can get a large
amount of aid and go to a public college or even to private college.
If you are very rich, of course, you can do that, but there’s this ter-

rible segregation that is going on.” :

So our response to that was the Middle Income Student Assist-
ance Act of 1978, which was a very clear indication of a new di-
. mension of Federal policy, which was to deepen and widen the
amounts of money avaijable to low income and make some money
available to middle income to keep that segregation from occur-

ring. : ‘

But now what’s happened after 5 years of fairly steady erosion—
you know, the first year after MISA was 1979-80, which is the first
year I reported in my testimony, and yo? have a steady erosion
e are going to find compa-
rable further erosion for 1988-84, and you are now in danger of

from 1979=8Gpte-1981-82 and I am sure w

having a resegregation along the lines that

having in the mid-1970’s before MISAA.
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Mr. SiMON. Th‘ank you. I am going to defer my further questions

to my colleague’s questions. . ,

Before I do that, our staff director and counsel has pointed out
that in the audien¢e is Dr. Clinton Marsh, the president of Knox-
ville College and that happens to be the school that Bud Blakey at-
tended. For that reason, Dr. Marsh, we are pleased to have you
here. '

Mr. Gunderson. :

Mr. GunpersoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Really, 1 guess 1
want to follow up to a certain degree with your line of questioning
of Dr. Phillips. On page 2, you indicate that many of the needy stu-
dents who sought to attend independent colleges and universities
suffered so greatly they were forced to relinquish their basic educa-
tional aspirations. Did they not go to school or did they go to public
institutions? Do..you have any evidence or is that impossible to
obtain?" :

Dr. PaiLuies. Well, we know that they didn’t go to our schools.
The reason I didn’t say for sure whether they dropped out is that
enrollment in the public sector held about steady’last year. If I re-
member correctly, it averaged out about an “even-Steven” situa-
tion and so ourisuspicion is that significant numbers of them were,
in effect, guided or forced into an alterhate educational study pro-
gram that was'not the one that they were either enrolled in previ-
ously or that they hoped to participate in because of the competi-
tive advantage that accrues to public programs by reason of a tax
subsidy at the State and focal level.

Mr. GunpeRsoN. Thank you. .

Dr. Puiuies. Now, how many and what proportion are simply

%wwdoing that temporarily until they can recover the resources neces-

sary to go ba"ck to an independent college, how many have now en-

tered into the world of work and are therefore swelling the ranks

gf(;she unemployed or whatever, it’s just hard for us to track every-
y.

We have tried to do studies in individual cases. I know there was
one college in the Midwest that suffered a 16-percent drop in its
first-time, full-time enrollment. They tried to track these students
who had applied and normally had been—and under normal cir-
cumstances would have accepted acceptance, if you see what I
-mean, and most of them said they were going down the street to
the community college that was nearby. '

Mr. GUNDERSON. Both you and Dr. Lee brought up some statistics
about the percentage of cost provided for by the students. You indi-
cate that the contribution by ‘the student averaged more than 40
pe}xl‘cent of total educational expense. I assume that’s for private
schools. '

I think, Dr. Lee, you had that students today have 52 percent of
their costs from assistance, which would mean that they have 48
percent on the other side. L

Based on all of your studies is there any proper or reasonable

level of assistance that determines whegn a student will attend or

will not attend that affects attendance at that school. I mean, do
we have to provide 50 percent, do we have to provide 60 percent of
. the assistance? What level of assistance percentage-wise do we
have to provide before it affects enrollment?

. _ r ',4 7 ,
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Dr. Puinies. Well, I think it varies tremendously by income
level. I mean, you know, people in the higher income levels have
better access to loans. They can rely to a larger extent on self-help,
including family contributions, student contributions, loans and
work without adversely affecting their educational promise be-

‘cause, as John Lee pointed out, they are starting with a little

firmer academic base normally, you know, statistically.

Where you get into the problem is that, you know, for the lowest
income student coming from what we used to call in the Johnson
years, “‘a disadvantaged background,” for heaven’s sake, of 20 per-
cent self-help could be too much in that kind of a circumstance.

One thing I think we should remember is that there is a state-
ment in Federal law in the Higher Education Act adopted in 1980
that the whole purpose of these student aid programs is to hold the
percentage of self-help down to 25 percent. There is a provision
right in the Higher Education Act of 1965, as amended in 1980,
that says, “It is'the pucpose of the Pell grant and the SEOG and
SSIG and parental coutributions to make up 75 percent of the
total,” so that You are jin::.ting the student to a maximum self-help,
on average, of 25 percent from work and loans and their own stu-
dent savings. The thing thdt is distressing is here is a statement of
basic Federal policy which you only put into place 3 years ago, and
we have never come close to that and, as a matter of fact, we are
going backward. The percentage of self-help is increasing every
yehr under current policy. . .

Mr. GUNDERSON. Dr. Lee. .

Dr. LeE. Certainly, the research on this topic has been e¢arried
out and the result sort of suggests that it is a c¢omplicated problem.
Unfortunately, I am not an economist and can only determine a
little bit about what some other people have done. First of all, the
cost of college is a complicated sort of idea. Obviously, there are
the direct costs to the student—whatever the tuition- and the cost
of board and room—there’s the foregone income~—for example, in a
period of high unemployment some people hypothesize that some-
one who otherwise would be _in the job market is more likely to
enroll in school, especially a public college. So the cost 1s not just
the direct most, but the income that you give,up in order to go.

The third part of the cost is, how much money are you going to
make.or what are going to be your returns to education in the long
run? Is it a sound economic decision? If you go to college, you plan,
you are going to have a certain amount of income and a ¢ertain
amount of benefits in life versus not going to college. Some people
have been arguing that those costs have been closing, that there is
less return to education now than there was 15 or 20 years ago or
30 years ago. _ _ :

0 when you are talking about\éost you are really talking about
a complicated set of interrelated sort of judgments that a person is
meeting. Student financial aid affects one of those costs and that’s
the direct cost. Do I have engmgh money to go right now?

Now what we know abm%y{:ga.t direct cost sort of idea is that low-
income people are much more sensitive to the cost of education, as
one would assume without a lot of expensive studies tHan are
higher income folks. Those people that have closed the door, that
is, those who have said, “I am not interested in college,” student
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aid is not going to make much difference at all. If you don’t want
to buy a product, a price reduction in that product isn't going to
necessarily convince you to buy or see the value of? -

So there is a middle kind of range of student that sort of is
asking himself whether he should or shouldn’t, you know that kind
of indecisive, on the margin, that student aid seems to make the
most difference on. ’

There’s another point. If the price is going to be reduced by stu-
dent financial assistance, it s(répma clear from some of the.things
that are starting to happen péw that that student needs to be able
to count en that monéy 3 and 4 years in advance of making that
decision because they have to make some academic decisions. We
saw the relationship between high school effort and college and the
kind of assistance and the kind of finahcial package they had.

If a student who is very poor knows that the parents can’t come
acrdss with that kind of money, starts to make some academid deci-
sions in high school well before that senior year in college, that if
all of a sudden you put $3,000 or $4,000 or $5,000 on the table, it
may well be too late because that kid has made a decision when he
was 13, 14, 15 years old, which will make it more difficult for them
to then step across that invisible boundary into college when they
are 18 or 19. . . >

So maybe some of the effort that we ought to be focusing on is
this information and how do we let people know early on that they
can count on this.assistance. .

Mr. GUnDERsSON. OK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Harrison.

Mr. HagrrisonN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to con-
gratulate the panel. I think you have done some remarkable re-
search here and certainly illuminated me. I would like to pursue

one avenue, that came from my limited experience as a part-time

teacher in a SPLAC over the last 13 years.

Perhaps what I heard from Dr. Lee means that on the basis of
your research, my impression is not true and I hope that is the
case. It was my experience that kids from lower income families
frequently came to coilege less well prepared for the work because
they had been exposed to a high school environment or a learning
environment which didn’t prepare them as well for college. They
were also the ones who were most dependent on large part-time or
full-time employment, which decreased the amount of time they
had to do what you go to coeé¥e for, which is schoolwork. This had
an impact on the quality -of: education, their access to graduate
school and all the rest of it.:Is that borne out by your research?

Dr. Lig. Certainly, the resgarch indicates that full-time employ-
ment while someone is in schpol is negatively related to almost ev-
erything, that that sort of tifhe commitment to work:'is negatively

“related to their success in school. Part-time work—I didn’t look at

part-time work in terms of how successful they were in college. All
I am doing is looking at people in one time point and saying that

~ they tend to work pretty much regardless of income or ability.

There have been some studies that have looked at the effect of
work on retention and, as I recall those results, there isn’t any real
relationship. If anything, students who work tend to do a little
better in terms of staying ih school. But I have never seen any evi-
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dence that would indicate that those students find that a problem

* and are dropping out in greater proportion.

Dr. PuiLuips. I might say parenthetically that I hope you had a
good experience teaching at King’s' College and since it’s an
NAICU member institution, we want you to feel kindly toward us.

I think really you are touching on one of the great flaws of cur-
rent rhetoric and discussion. You know, last year—the administra-
tion has expressed some mystification as to why the higher educa-
tion community didn’t jump at the opportunity to have a $300 mil-
lion increase in work study. Now, aside from the-fact that they
were proposing to deduct that from other areas of the budget, the
plain truth of the matter is that we are reaching a saturation point
on the cost-effectiveness of work. If you-are really interested in ex-
cellence in education, and successful pursuit of college education,

for heaveh’s sake, most of the kids in independent colleges are:

working an average of 18, 19 hours a week already. What in the
world is going to be gained by having them work full time and ne-
glect their studies and we just end up with mass-produced medioc-
rity all over again. So I think ycu are right on the button when
you suggest that we need to not—and we need tge particularly
careful about overburdening low income students who are working,

perhaps, with less advantaged academic backgrounds when they -

come to colleges, whatever college.

. Dr. StamMPEN. Approximately a quarter of the students in this re-
source and expenditure survey say.that work was hampering their
studies. So that’s a number on that subject. )

Mr. Harrison. Thank you very much. Dr. Phillips, you have

been checking up on me, I think. I Just want to associate myself
with your remarks. I believ® there is no particular advantage in
Just being.able to say as a nation, “We have so many million kids
in school.” The question is, What are they learning in school? And
if we then require them to work to pay the bill to get there and
then don't get that much out of it, what have we, as a country
gained?

Dr. PuiLuips. That’s exactly right.

Mr. HarrisoN. Thank you very much. -

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SiMoN. Mr. Packard.

Mr. Packarp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ’

Carrying out Mr. Harrison’s thought a little bit further, have
any of your studies dealt with the results after they have left

school to compare those who have received a'considerable amount-

of assistance, those who ,have worked part-time, and those who
have supported themselves through school? Have you seen any dif-
ference in their performance after.they hgve left school, after they
have graduated and gone out into the marketplace?

Dr. Lek. I have nothing on that.

Mr. Packarp. No research to determine if there is a different
performance level from one group to another in terms of——

Dr. PuiLuips. There hasn’t been the kind of systematic, I guess
what you would call linear study that tracks graduates through the
point of graduation through 10 years and their income and employ-
ment history and all that sort of thing, although some studies are
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underway to try to catch up with those issues and they are matters
of deep concern to a number of State as well as Federal legislators.
But, you know, I hope somewhere along the line we are going to
develop a little bit of care and caution with how we throw around
these words “exgellence” and “quality,” and that we not start im-
. posing a-kind off grim expectation that the only value of a college
education is if you can immediately step into a high income job and
you can keep that job and so on.

It seems to me that there are two things that need to be said in
response to your inquiry. One is the concept of quality as value
added, that you have to take students where you find them out of
high school, whether they are coming from California or Minnesota
or New York or Pennsylvanla or wherever, and whatever their
background is.

The purpose of college is to add value, to get them ready for
some kind of a’life that’s productive and successful. I am very
much concerned that we could start tc say, “Well, you know, every-
body has got to meet the same margin of excellence, everybody has
got to meet the same qualitative standards, that the only purpose
of these programs is to make sure that people do A, B, and C ac-
cording to some kind of sort of tested standard.

It does seem to me that we also have to be exceedingly careful
about this business of saying, “Well, a college degfee has got to
translate into a job in order to be of value.” It seems™to me that if
we haven’t learnéd .anything else in the last few years, we surely
“should be able tojsee the pace of technology and certainly coming
from your State, you have seen the effects of technology, in terms
of outmbding this kind of employmernt and suggesting whole new

- areas of em{)loyment. What we need more than ever is supple,
well-trained,’ thoughtful minds and the capacity to reach out to
new opportunities as they develop, and not to insist that a college
degree has to translate into an immediate economic return to the
individual.

If we now turn our attentions away from the broad, general edu-
cation, which we all need to survive in an 1ncreasmgly technical
and sophisticated world and suggest to people now that we have
got to measure their out of college success in terms of, did they im-
mediately get employment did they immediately get income or did
they get a job in the field for which they were prepared and so on,
I think we are all really going to be hurting the fundamental con-
cepts of equal opportunity about which these programs really
should be mainly concerned.

Mr. Packarp. Of course, all of that needs to be balanced with a
concept of, what we are teaching them. Sometjme we help our chil-
dren as parents in the worst way. We try to help ’them but in the
process we actually prevent them from learning some of the deeper

A and more important concepts in terms of performance and commit-
ment I wondered if there were any studies that would evaluate
-whether this process of helping them to get an education has its
down sides as well as its positive sides or whether they come out

» somewhat equal in terms of commitment, dedication, job perform-
ance, and so forth. Apparently, there is no research that has been

done on that BT
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Dr. Lee. The National Center for Education Statistics does have

data sets which are longitudinal and would allow one to, in retro-

spect, look at what kind of assistance people got, starting in 1972,

and then finding out what sort of jobs and what sort of family situ-

) ations and what they were doing later on, and you could look at

4 student aid as one of the factors that might be done on that. But,

as far as I know, no one has done such a study. But it is very much
a doable study. -

Dr. StampEN. There’s a study, “High' School and Beyond, 1980.”

Just one comment, helping to put student aid in perspective and
I cite a recent book by Alexander Astin entitled, “Minorities in
American Higher Education: Recent Trends.” It’s g 1980 book with
Joe C. Bass. One of the big questions about studeri aid beyond the
distribution system, how effectively.it is distributed, is: Has it made -
a difference? Has it brought new people into higher education?

Astin’s evidence maybe helps put this into perspective. If you
took 100 whites, blacks, Chicanos, Puerto Ricans, and American In-
dians and then found that the percent graduating from high school
in 1378, you would have 83 percent of whites graduating, 72 of
blacks, 55 percent of Chicanos, Puerto Ricans, and American Indi-

" ans. Percentages entering college: 38 percent of the whites would
enter college; 29 percent of the blacks; 22 percent of the Chicanos;
25dpercent of the Puerto Ricans; and 17 percent of the American
Indians.

Percent graduating from college: 23 percent of the whites; 12 per-
cent of the blacks; 7 percent of the Chicanos; 7 percent of the
Puerto Ricans; and 6 percent of the American Indians.

Now this is 1978. This is just after the student aid programs
really started rolling. Now, Astin’s estimate about this—I mean,
that looks pretty bleak, but Astin’s estimate about this is that mi-
nority college freshmen has increased between 50 and 100 percent
between the midsixties and the midseventies. So in . perspective
there is a big impact, but no means is the job completed. This is
so(xi't of the level of focus for many of the questions about student
aid.

Mr. PackARrD. Let me ask one more question in that same gener-
al theme, only instead of projecting beyond the graduation, let me
pull it back into the college and university experience.

I would assume you would have some statistics on those who
enter school receiving various degrees of help, compared to those
who don’t receive help. What do the statistics show in terms of
completion, graduation apd entry into a field from the university
in’ comparison to the dropout ratios?

) Dr. LEE. From the things that I have looked at, when you con
Aor family income and background and other variables which affect
/ completion, there is really not that much difference betweed the
/ two aided and unaided groups. It’s slightly to the advanfage of
~ those receiving student financial assistance in terms of completion
of units and years.
(?ut there are lots of other factors which influence that besides
aid.
Mr. Packarp. I understand that.
Dr. PuiLuips. There’s one other comment that might be relevant
to answering your question and that is that over the years, cqnsist~
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ently, the completion rates for low income and especially minority
students have been significantly higher in independent colleges
than in public colleges.

"1 don’t know whether that relates to your concern about values
and commitments and so on or not. I mean, that is sort of hard to
pin down. But that’s.been consistently true for, I guess, the last 10

years, in the studies that have been done by the American Council-—-----

on Education. But, again, that’s between independent and ‘public
and you are dealing with the same students—recipients of student

aid, minorities, and it doesn’t address/tbe issue of between those -

two groups.

Mr. Packarp. Thank you, Mr. Chajriman.

Mr. SiMON. Tha/ﬁk you.

Mr. Penny. -

Mr. PENNY. Mf‘ Chairman, in each instance the panelists have
touched on the student loan programs. Dr. Phillips mentioned on
page 2 of his tdstimony that, “Independent college students rely
more heavily on Guarantged Student Loans and the concomitant

lege and university students participating in the GSL programs has

debt burden \;Z\'ich that involves. The number of independent col- .

doubled betw
- rowing climbed to $2,264.” Dr. Stampen said, “As incomes rise in
", the forms of loan—loans are increasingly relied on.” And in Dr.
Lee’s testimony be mentioned that, “An increasing® proportion of
the- Department’s student aid resources are now g]
aid programs where student assume an obligation in return for
that aid, either earning those dollars through work or repaying
through loans; ' ) -
I would like a little more detailed discussion from.each of the
{)anelists, if they would, on the adequacy of the guaranteed student
oan program. I know that that question can be far reaching

JiH]
N

cause you can talk about access to variqus income categories or suf-

ficiency of the capital for those loans per year, debt load, interest
rates, repayments, procedures, the whole thing.But it seems to me
that, perhaps, each of you have a bit of a différent perspective on
tl};e adequacy of those GSL’s and I would like to hear from you on
that. C :

Dr. PaLrirs. Well, if you want to me start off, going back to the
basic analysis I provideg for you in the testimony about the uncov-
ered costs, the costs that are not covered by & {’ell grant, having

increased from $3,500 to $7,100, while the maximum guaranteed’

student loan has stayed constant at $2,500, you can quickly and
easily see that the business of access to capital is a crucial issue for
independent higher education. :

The beginnings of the parent loan program have helped to offset
the limitations under GSL borrowing, but, you know, now we .are
starting to run into inadvertent consequences of other governmen-
tal action here. I understand that last night the Ways and Means
Committee passed out a tax bill which will put a state cap on tax-
exempt bonds and within the cap are student loan tax-exempt
bonds. So the effort to supglemer‘nt the GSL program, as, for exam-
gle, Mr. Chairman, in the State of Illinois and, I believe, also in the

tate of Minnesota, will suddenly be hammered by a federally im-
posed state cap in which student loan bond authorities will have to

n 1979-80 and 1981-82 and the average GSL.bor-

rected toward |
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compete with Gther tax-exempt bond authorities within a fixed
limit in order to get funding for student loans. So we are kind of
-~ getting hit from aﬁ sides here.
' The cost is going up at a rapid rate. The unfunded cost is going
up, as I said,.dramatically, yet we are stuck with limitations on
. “both the availability of existing loans and the development of alter- S
em-—-nate-or-suppleméntal-loan-programs-which- }t@rﬂddress the-prob=——- e
: lem. . ‘ '

So I think it’s another dimension which you are quite right in
calling to the attention-of the full committee of an inéreasingly se-
rious set of problems, particularly for those who are trying to fi-
nance $9,000 and $10,000 costs at an independent college,

Mr. PENNY. Dr. Stampen. ‘

Dr. StaAMPEN. Yes. 'Well, in the results of our public higher edu-
cation student aid study, which has a basic sample of 12,000 stu-
dent records and is designed to project onto total student aid recipi-

> ents in public higher education. Equal amounts of aid are in the
form of grants and loans, and that’s sort of the basic profile of stu-
dent aid in public higher education. -

Over the last couple of years I have been on a task force for the

. University of Wisconsin system where we hgye been looking at
very recent developments and the one concern In that State is that
loan part is growing a lot faster than the grant part. The reason
for concern—well, there are several bases for it, but ene of them is
vulnerability—vulnerability in terms of the nature of the GSL pro-
ﬁram itself. At the moment there are considerable incentives for
anks to continue lending; there are not a lot of other borrowers.
That could turn around rather quickly. As the economy recovers,
there could be a lot of other people competing for the banks money
and the situation could change rather quickly.
Also, of course, there is a%ittle concern about a trend where aid
comes increasingly in the form of loans. One analogy from the past .
in terms of Federal support for educational programs would be the
facilities programs of tge sixties. It started in the form of grants’
and then they turned into loans and then they phased out on inter- N
est subsidies for loans. A '
... ... The GSL program is a terribly interesting development. It’s frus-
trating to the Féderal Government, no ‘doubt, because they are
spending an awful lot on interest subsidies and things like that.
u know, there are statistics like it costs 60 cents to-lend a dollar,
you know, and float it around. X
On the positive side, though, according to Dallas Martin, a figure
I got from him—he’s the head of the Student Financial Aid Offi-
cers Association—he points-out that for every Federal dollar, ever
Federal dollar draws 10 private dollars and that’s where the bulf; ,
of the GSL money comes from. oo o o
- So, one thing Iv would just target for concern is what happens if
other people start putting pressure on—start coming forward with
more attractive offers to borrow from banks, what happens to stu-
- dent access to that kind of capital? )
" Dr. Lek. I have got a lot of thoughts gbout GSL as I guess every-
- one does; but let’s kind of put it into"perspective by suggesting first
- of all that the policy premise of eligibility is that somehow-there is
some financial need, that the family has some sort of need and
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" they are eligible for the subsidy. Obviously, if the kid is a freshman . ‘
in college and borrows $1,000 and there is a 10-percent subsidy,
which is conservative right now, that means that hy the time the
kid finishes that the Gqvernment has already paid $400 toward
that person’s loan; that’s: the subsidy to that person as opposed to
thé market rates at 10-dercent. So we really -have then at that
" point a choice. Is it better to give the kid $1,000 loan or a $400
grant? That’s the kind of 18vlkethat you could make in a tradeoff.
" Now, wha should ‘not take loans? I don’t think risky students
_ought to take loans. What I find in a lot of the work is that risky
students are often times risky financially and they are risky educa-
.tionally, as some of the comments today have indicated. That kid is”
' not going.to get the same sort of return to education. They may
" drop out of college perhaps or perhaps they will not complete the
program that they started. So, now they have taken on this liabil-
ity. On the assumption that they were going to improve their
income flow, and they made an investment in themselves by taking
a loan, which, indeed, is, in - many instances, a wise idea. But if
that’s a risk and you don’t complete that program, your income
flow is not going to be much different and you are still going to be
saddled with that delet to pay off. ‘

So.I don’t think loans are a good idea for low income students. I
would really like to see us make that money available to them in
grants to those educationally risky students who are not too sure if

. they are going to make it or not, but they are going to give it a try.
Now some of them are going to make it and some of them aren’t. I
would rather put the public subsidy in the form of the grant and
not a loan. . ' ‘

Now for the middle income student who is going to John Phillip’s
college over here——

Dr. PuiLLips. Now, now, now, let’s not be perjorative.

Dr. Lee. Not perjoratively. But those students who are facing
high costs, whose family income is stable perhaps, but certainly not
going to be adequate to meet the $10,000 or $15,000, in some_in-
stances now, that some of the more expensive schools are costing,
or even a $4,000 or $5,000 public college. Now the loan makes a lot
of sense for that student who is not educationally risky and who
_has a good chance for completion.

But we also have to think a lot about what we are doing. We are
saying that you get the loan on the basis of the need of your
family, but their need is. So what we are doing is we are changing
what traditionally in this country has been that the current work-
ing populatipn, either through their personal commitment or
through the tax system are going to subsidize the cost of students
currently in college and if we keep moving and this GSL becomes
as massive a program as it promises, we are really shifting that
basic kind of underlying premise, and we are saying, “No, the cur-
rent working community is not liable for the cost of education, . -
whether you do it through the tax system or through your personal
income. We‘are going to put it off into the future. We are %oing to

_make the future generation pay for their own education.”\] think %
that just at a very fupdamental level that that really is a basic
shift in kind of how. we think aboutseducation and how we think #

.
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about families @gnd how we think about who is responsible for
whom in this soliety.

So I guess where I really come out of that is to say, yes, GSL is a
‘Eood addition, a way to help make the last piece ¢hat you have to

ave to get to the school that you want to go to that makes-sense
to you educationally. But I don't think it should be the cornerstone
of the student aid policy program that we have. I think it ought to

play a different role and I think the rate at which we have been #

moving in the last 3 years, it is rapidly becoming the central piece
in the student financial aid program and I think there are some
real grave consequences if we continue in that direction.

Dr. PuiLuips. If T could just come back and underscore the things
that Jay and John have both said.

First of all, I want to point out that there are a lot-of middle

income students at Winona State and the Univetsity of Minneso--

ta—— :

Dr. Lee. Sure. Absolutely. :

Dr. PuiLuips [contimuing:] And we are not the only providers to
middle income. But }look, to try to summarize in a way that might
-be helpful to the reauthorization process, I really think the point
that these gentlemen have raised about a very, very careful and
comprehensive, paired comparison as to the total, both financial
and social costs of grants versus loans, is as high a priority item as
I could urge you to undertake. ]
- It seems to me that you have got three central reasons as to why
the loan programs need to be reappraisetl in terms of an alternate
to grant aid. One is the cost to the Government. My hunch is if you
really sit down and do it, it’s not 60 cents on the d¢llar, It’s higher.
You may end up finding when.you get. al] done with-the collection
costs and everything else, it costs the Gévernment more money in
the long run to loan a dollar than it does to give it ‘away.

Second, I think the point that has been made about the accumu- .

lating debt burden—one thing&that we haven’t talked about this
morning is graduate education.”l can remember that not that many

years ago people ‘talked about a negative dowry of $10,000 whenwy

you go and get married. Well, you know, you don’t get married
now; you have to sign a pre-marital agreement to cover that
$30,000 of loans, if you have the misfortune -to go to a high-cost
graduate school. The debt burden is getting to be a crushing kind
of disincentive to undertake education and a very. difficult thing to
handle in the world of work. : '

Finally, the most important point that Jay made I think is really
something that we all need to catch up with. I have serious reser-
vations and doubts about the continuing availability of capital to
support the GSL program, if it continues to expand at the rate that
it 1s now going. " .

I think that if you get Ed Fox up here he will tell you that it’s
going to be hard to keep up with the capital requirements of that
program, if it keeps going at the current rate. '

So for all three reasons, it seems to me that that’s as high a pri-
ority question as you could address in these hearings. :

r. PENNY. Thank you.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. SimoN. Mr. Owens.
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Mr. Owens. I want to join with my colleagues in congratulating

" you in doing a Very thorough job in analyzing and dissecting the

student aid question. _

I have two questions. One is do you have any—it might be here
and I haven’'t seen it—do you have any statistics, any studies,
which deal with the percentage of family income invested in.col-
lege education—the poor family, for instance, and the strain on
them in terms of the percentage.of their income that is invested in
making that small contribution, however small the contribution
might be—a $500 parent contribution from a family with a $12,000
income and two or three children to support is quite a burden for
that family to bear. You might say, “Well, that’s a question for
social workers and family counselors, but not educators.” However,
I think it has a direct bearing on the question of the number of
low-income students, and certainly black students, who drop out of
college before they complete. It’s not always a matter of their in-
ability to deal with the situation in terms of academic achieve-
ment. It's often a matter of the strain on the family is too great
and they can’t—they don’t want to do it any further.

It also is a question that becomes important in Sttes like New
York and other places where the question of independg¥ht students
and aid which flows to independent students being so fhich greater
and more expensive for the State. Thete was a situfitdpn 2 or 3
years ago in New York State where any student t declared
themselves independent was sort of looked upon as a suspected
criminal. You know, you are trying to escape—your family is
trying to escape from meeting their responsibilities. And yet, in a
family where the strain is considerable—you know, they put forth
the effort but the strain is so great that it would probably be wise
in many cases to encourage studenfs to becgme independent or de-

clare themselves independent.’

s 4
Is there any data or any observations that you have in that area?
Dr. Lee. A couple of remarks. To your first question, when we
looked at the effects of inflation on family purchasing power in this
country over the last few years, indeed, overall, average income
has dropped, so we are less.wealthy as a country now than we weré
a few years ago, even though we Kave more dollars in our pocket.
The effects of that inflation were harsher for the lower income
community than the higher income community. The higher income
community can hedge itself against inflation more easily than
those who are living pretty much out of pocket. The family pur-
chasing power for the lowest income people in this country is lower

‘now than it was 5, 6, 7 years ago.

So when they go to purchase education for their children, they,
indeed, have less money to draw on now than they did previously.
Student aid has not taken that kind of thing into consideration, I
don’t think. E :

So, yes, low income students, if you look at the cash out of
pocket, the money you have to come up with, our research indi-
cates that the proportion that you are talking about that low-

- income_ families have had to pay has increased over the last few

years, ®hile the proportion that middle- and upper-inicome families,
who have been taking advantage of the guaranteed student loan
program more rapidly has, in fact, declined. We see that shift in
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how much money the family has to come up with directly has in-
creased for the very lowest income people. That’s point one.

Talking about independent students, none of my data included
information on independent students, but indeed a lot of studies
have been made. My work tends to indicate to me that the propor-
tion of people who are independent students in the%population in
that age group, 18 to 24, is about the same as the proportion going
to college. I have not seen any kind of extraordinary shift in the
lagt few years—increasing numbers of independent students.

It makes sense to me, when I think about it, that independent
students probably are able and more needful of taking advantage
of student aid because they don’t have any kind of family resource
to fall back on, even if it’s just a bedroom to sleep in or a breakfast
table to sit at in the morning before they go to school. So the inde-
pendent student has got to cover all of those costs first. ‘

So student aid really has made a difference and they are very
aggressive in getting it. But I can’t see that we have really seen a
big shift in the characteristics relative to the population.

Dr. StaMPEN. We can answer questions like you have raised from

the data base, from our public higher education data base and

John can answer them from his data Base. You can come pretty
close from just looking at the printouts that I have. Later at your
leisure you might want to look at that.

But the percentages of income are quite substantial all the wa
up and down the income scale. Independent students—we have ric
information about them. Qne of the surprising discoveries we made
for public higher education was that four out of 10 independent
students had dependents of their own. Others were quite low
income. ‘

Student aid offices have, over time, developed some pretty strin-

~ gent tests declaring yourself independent without anty Justiﬁcation.

0, when you look deeper into it, you can find a lot of detail on this
question. One thing that I just might add is that from the data
bases—increasing numbers of people are using them and perhaps
the most important result of our study was the creation of the data
bases themselves. They can be questioned. We have been doing
analyses for a number of associations, for the Congressional Budget
Office, for the National Commission on Student Financial Assist-
ance and the numbers match pretty well with—for example, what
we estimate as the total Pell aid matches very closely with the Pell
office’s records on that subject. It's a good data bése. o

So, if, in the course of your deliberations, specific questions arise

-where you need to know preity precisely which income groups are

affected or how much so, those kinds of questions can be answered
from the data bases. -

Dr. PuiLuips. I think you are asking a very important set of ques-
tions and they have to do with the realities we are facing. Probably
the perception is that a person who'is poor doesn’t make an effort
and it’s just plain wrong. The latest survey data on gifts to church-

es and colleges, charitable contributions, shows that people in the

lower income groups give more, as a percentage of income, than
those in the middle income groups. OK? And in our data base we
find that the lowest income, ahout $6,000 adjusted family incdme,
thos® people are somehow coming up with a couple o[y 1
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dollar in family contributions and somehow overcoming an unmet
need that does not come from any other source, in the neighbor-
hood of-$700.

So somehow those families are coming up with $900 a year to
cover:the cost of going to an independent college and their family
incormne is $6,000 or less. That/is an important finding and an im-
portant thing to bear in mind. this whole notion that—what was it
Peter Finley Dunne said, “The trouble is that the poor who need
the most are the very people who never have any”’—well, you
know, poor people are making significant contributions in order to
have their kids go to an independent college or university.

The second related question you asked about the independent
student, we have expressed concerns about the current definition of
“independent student,” because we think it is subject to some sub-
jectivity. But our concern has nothing to do with the student from
a poor family who declares himself independent in order to provide
the basis upon which to seek the work and the loans and every-
thing else needed to finance his education. What he’s giving up
then in terms of family contributions is $200 maximum. OK?
That’s not the issue. The problem is the kid in the middle income
who is really declaring himself independent, either fraudulently or
in order to avoid the significant family contribution that is expect-

.ed under Federal law. That’s the issue, it seems to me that needs to
be attended to.

Nobody should be making poor kids trying to go to college feel
like criminals because they declare themselves independent.

Mr. Owens. Thank you. ' : e{ '

,My other question is, Do you have any data which compares the
kind of aid students are receiving in other countries, in the coun-
-tries -of our major industrial competitors, for example, with the
kinds of aid that own students are receiving? And cannot the argu-
ment be made that we are placed at a great disadvantage in our
country- because one of the legitimate forms of subsidy that these
countries are putting forward in aiding their industrial base are
the subsidies they provide to education?

Dr. PuiLrirs. Do you want to start? ,

Dr. Lee. In many respects it is difficult to make direct compari-
sons because the structure is somewhat different, who is allowed to
go to college is somewhat different and, obviously, the way they fi-
nance it and kind of the public relationship to institutions is differ-
ent. ,

Mr. Owens. Do you have any studies that assess the amount of
public- dollars going into the effort? I am talking about the Soviets
Union and the Socialist countries. Forget them. I am talking about
Japan, Germany, England, France.

Dr. LeE. Let me try to find some comparable sorts of numbers for
you and see what I can come up with because I can’t answer that
right at this moment. _

Dr. PHiLLIps. I can give you some information about two coun-
tries anyway—West Germany and Japan. West Germany has a
vepy well developed syst¢ém in which they have loans and grants
avhilable for a much larger percentage of the total cost and that’s

, part of the national strategy for economic productivity.
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In Japan, they have stood the thing on its head. It's an interest-
ing situation. As a matter ‘of fact, this subcommittee went out to
look at that system about—oh, gosh, it’s been 7 or 8 years ago
now—and what happened there was that you may remember in
* the late 1960’s, they had a little problem with students occupying
the Umverelty of ’I‘okyo for a year. So there is not a whole lot of
interest in Japan in student aid. They don’t want to do that. I don’t
know why exactly. v

So what they have done is they have gone to a system of institu-
tional aid directly from the national government to the colleges

and universities and in Japan it’s almost an exact flip-flop of the

situation in the United States.

In the United States we have about 20 percent of enrollment in
the private sector and the public sector has about 80 percent. It’s
exactly the other way around in Japan. The private sector educates
about 80 percent of the college students in Japan and they do so
with very liberal subventions from the national government to a
private colleges foundation which, in turn, makes the grants to the
private colleges in order to sustain the academic system and hold
the cost to the students to a bare minimum.

You can see two different approaches in those two major com-
petitors and both of tHem involve ‘more money from the National
Government to support education as an integral part of their over-
all strategy of ever-increasing productivity and international com-
petitiveness. That’s kind of the bottom line.

Mr. Owens. Thank you.

Mr. Simon. We thank you for your testimony. You have us well
launched in our task.

" The committee hearing stands adjourned. ,

[Whereupon, the subcommittee was adjourned at 11:54 am., on
October 19, 1983, until the following day at 10 a.m.]

[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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Dear Bud: _‘J’
-
. 1 am enclosing the, your record testimony on “The Imp;\cfo?:e(leral Student
Ald Programs on Private Historically Black Collegds.” 1 hope this information
is helpful to you.
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Enclosure

“*A mind Is a terrible thing to waste.””
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THE IMPACT OF FEDERAL STUDENT AID PROGRAMS
ON PRIVATE HISTORICALLY BLACK COLLEGES

"« . The United Negro College Fund is a nonprofit organization providing
services to 1ts 42 member institutions, all of which are private, fully-
accfedited, historically black colleges and universities. Approximately

45,000 students from virtually all fifty states attend UNCF institutions.

Three-fourths of UNCF students come from families earning less than
$24,000 annually. Approximately 90% of UNCF students receive financial
aid, compared with 60X at private colleges nationally. Seventy-five
percent of UNCF students receive the Pell Grant, compared with only 25%
of college students nationally. In -addition, 44% of UNCF students re-
celve College Work-Study (CW-S), 37X réceive the State Student Incentive
Grant (SSIG) and 39X receive Supplementary Educational Opportunity Grant
(SEOG) funds. Altogether, 34% ?f total expenditures at UNCF colleges

l came from federal student ald revenues in 1981-82. Natiohally, only

17X of total expenditures came from federal student aid.

Since FY '80, fede;al support of higher education has increased
only slightly in absolute dollars and has declined significantly in
real dollars. Federal student aid in the;form of grants, work-study
and loans increased only 2% in absolute dollqrs and decreased 15% in
real dollars from FY '80 to FY '83, accordiné to the American Céuncil
on Education. Every Ffederal student aid program, with the exception

" of the Guaranteed Student Loan program, has declined since FY '80.
Yet, during the period from 1980;81 to 1983-84, tuition costs at

private four-year colleges increased 58%.

-

i BEST COP

(AFullToxt Provided by ERIC . - . -

TS

g AN et e e T T T T




59

Looking at UNCF institutions, from 1979-80 to 1981-82, total finan-
cial aid allocations at UNCF institutions increased 17X. This increase

was exceaded by a 27% increase in tuition and by a high inflation rate.

Total grant aid (Pell, SEOG, SSIG) to UNCF colleges remained vir-
tually unchanged from 1979-80 to 1981-82. 1In 1379-80, $67.3 million
in grant aid was allocated to UNCF schools; by 1981-82, total grant
aid had risen less than one percent to $67.4 million. As a result,
grant aid, which equalled 621 of total financial aid to UNCF insti-

tutions in 1979-80, represented only 53X of total student aid in

1981-82.

While grant lxﬂ has remained static, the volume of loans taken
out by UNCF students has increased nearly thre;—fold. In 1979-80,
UNCF students took out a total of about $9.3 million in loans. By
1981-82 thisg figure had nearly tripled to $26.3 million. The impor-
gance of ‘loans as a proportion of total financial aid to UNCF schools
increased dramatically during this period. In 1979-80, loans repre—

sented only about 5% of total UNCF financial aid; in 1981-82 loans-

equalled nearly 21% of total financial aid. |

v The Pell Grant is the largest single Source.of financial aid to
students attending UNCF institutions. Approximately three-fourths of
all UNCF students receive this grant. UNCF students experienced a 10%

loss in Pell Grant aid from 1979-80 to 1981-82. 1In 1979-80, $45.8
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million in Pell Grants were awarded to UNCF students. By 1981-82, how-
ever, this figure had declined to $41.2 million, despite the fact that
the number of UNCF students receiving the Pell Grant has remained stable

[ 4

at, about 32,000. Y\
.‘ﬁv
. — %
The decline in allocations under the Pell Grant program has meant >
a décrease in the size of the average Grant. Thus, UNCF studeﬂts re—
ceived aé average grant of $1,424 1n“l979780, but énly $1,225 in 1981-
82. This represents a decrease of 11% in the size of the average Pell
Grant. ' In addition, while the average Pell grant Fovered 75% of tuition
costs at UNCF insgitutions in 1979-80, it cévered only 53% of tuition in
.

1981-82. This decline in Pell Grant aid is clearly a hardship for UNCF

students.

Thirty-nine percent of all UﬁCF students receive the Supplementary

Educational Opportunity Grant (SEOG). Ninety-four percent of thosge

.
i

» students who receive the SEOG Qrant also receive the Pell Grant. Allo-
‘cations to UNCF institutions under this program increased nearly 8% -

from 1979-80 to 1981-82. Approximately $11.8 million in SEOG aid was

/
awvarded to UNCF colleges in 1979-80. By 1981-82 this figure had increased \
to $12.7 million. o R
/ : :
The average SEQOG grant increased nearly 7% during this period. In ‘

1979-80, the average SEOG grant awarded to UNCF students was §717. In

un }

1981-82, the average grant increased to $?54.

- \) ¢
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Twenty-two percent of all UNCF-stude;ts receive the SSIG grant. Al-

* locations under this program increased over 39% from 1979-80 to 1981-82. -
In 1979~80, $9.7'million in SSIG funds were awarded to UNCF students. In
1981-82, UNCF students received a total of $13.5 million in SSIG funding,
making it the second largest grant program for UNCF students. The aver—
age SSIG grant increased more than 182, from $713 in 1979-80 to $844 in~

1981-82. /7

Approximately 44% of all UNCF students received funding under the
College Work-Study (CW-S) program in 1981-82. College Work-Study is
" the third largest source of financial aid to UNCF students, afgér the
. Pell Grant and Guaranteed Student Loan programs. Froml1979-80 to 1981~
82, total allocations to UNCF institutions under this program decreased
more than 8XZ. 1In 1979-80, UNCF students recgived $18.4 million in Work-
Study money. By 1981-82, this figure had declined to $16.9 willion. ..
y
*'The number of UNCF students receiving aid under this program de-
creased nearly 9% during this period, from about 21,000 students in
1979-80 to 19,000 students in 1981-82. Average income undér College-
Work-Study remained at $893 from 1979-80 to 1981-82, although the
cost of attending'a UNCF institution increased 27% ddring this period.
LY
As fede;al support for College Work-Study has decreased and fun-

. ding for grant programs has reﬁéined static, UNCF students have come

T : ‘
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to rﬁ}y more heavily on loans to cover the 1ncréased cost of tuition.
Duriﬁg the period from 1979-80 to 1981-82, loans taken out under the
Guaranteed Student Loan (GSL) program alone increased nearly five-fold.
In 1979580, UNCF students took out a total of $4.1 miliion in Guaran-
;eed Student Loans. In 1981-82, the vblume of GSL ioans to UNCF stu- 4

dents had risen to just over $21 million.

By 1981-82, loans taken out under‘the GSL program were the second
largest source of financial aid to Q?CF students, right behind the Pell
Grant. The average Guaranteed Student Loan to UNCF students increased /
over 20% from 1979-80 to 1981-82. In 1979-80, the average loan to
UNCF students was $1,773. By 1981-82, the average GSL loan had increased

to $2,131.

The percentage of UNCF students relying on loans has increased dra-
matically since 1979-80. 1In l979r86, 2,300 UNCF students, or apPgoxi-
mately 5% éf all UNCF students, received GSL loans. By 1981-82, the
number oftPNCF studenté recelving GSL loans had increased more than
four-fold to nearly 10,000 sgudents, or‘222 of all UNCF_students.

It is expected\that with cpé advent of the Citibank/Higher Education
Assistance Foundation (HEAF) Assured Access Program, which facili; :
tates access fof UNCF stu&ents to the-GSL program, an even greater

number of UNCF students will be rurning to loans as a way to cover

the costs of their education.
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Because 90X of UNCF students receive financial aid, they ﬁave been
significantly affected by retrenchment in federal support for higher edu;
éation. Most of the students'attending UNCF colleges come from low—
incoﬁe families; they already operate on a small margin. The median
egﬁected parental contribution toward college costs for thq typical”

UNCF student 1is zero dollars, accbrding go the College Scholarship
Serivce.ﬂ And so there is no "safety net” in the form of higher .
parenﬁal contributions to makf up for decreases in student aid pro-

grams. Grant and work-study programs have not kept up with the

fising costs of attending a UNCF college or with inflation 1in .

N
*

general.

As a result, UNCF students have been relying more and more on
loans to c;ver their educational costs, but a disproportionate reli-
ance on loans is not the best way to serve the financial needs of
dtudents at the lower end of the economic scale. In order to assure
access of low-income students to private colleges, grant and work-
study pragrams must be increased.

In particular, the financial aid needs of institutions educa-
ting a disproportionate Sharé of low-income students without a state
subsidy requires special attention. These colleges and universities

are providing a vital and valuable service, yet they are struggling

to survive as a direct reﬁgi:/gﬁ/fhe failure of federal student aid




to keep pace with rising costs. Unless we are determined to continue'
[ to penalize those colleges doing the most to promote4equal educational
opportunity for“tﬁqynation's econodicilly dispossessed, legislation
mogt be developed that will provide incentives EG; such institutions

"

to carry out their vital mission.

L}

."

Submitted by:

Alan H. Kirschner
Director of Research and

Government Affairs - .
United Negro College Fund

T

November 1983 .
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APPENDIX

~

I. FPinancial Aid to UNCF Studt;nts
1979-80 to 1981-82

Change
Program 1979-80 1981-82 in absolute dollars
PELL .- $ 45.8 M $ 101._2 M - 10.0x
SEOG 11.8 M 12.7 M + 7.62%
CW-8 18.4 M 16.9 M .- 8.2z
NDSL 5.1 M 5.2 M - 1.97
SSIG 9.7 M 13.5 M + 39.22
GSL 4.1 M 21.1 M + 414.6%
Vaterans' Benefits ~1.1 M 0.7 M tT - 36.42
Inetitutional -
Scholarships 9.4 M 11.2 M + 19.1%
Other &y 3.2 M 44 M \__ + 37.5%
Tot4l $108.6 M $126.9 M + 16.8%
11. Average Grants to UNCF Students et
1979-80 to 1981-82 -
Qrogram 1979-80 e 1981-82 Change
PELL $1,424 $1,275 -10.52
SEOG § 7107 $ 754 + 6.6
-SSIG § 713 $ B44 +18,42%
TII. Pederal Student Aid FY '80 and FY '83
) - , : Change Change
Program "FY '80 R A 4 783 in absolute dollars’ in real dollars
* S
PELL $ 2,441 B $2.419 8 - 0.92 - 202
SEOG 370 My 355 M - 4.12 - 232
CW-S - 550 M 540 M - 1.82 - 212
NDSL 286 M 179 M - 37.42 - 502
SEIG . 77 M 60 M - 22,12 -372
6SL (Volume)  4.800 B 6.500 B + 35.4% + B
GI Bill 1.600 B 1.100 B - 31.32 =~ 312
Soc. Sec. 1.600 B . 800 M - - 50.0% - 56%
N TOTAL T+ 1.97 - 152

$11.724 B - $11.953 B

. -

-
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COLLEGE COSTS: Recent Trends, Likely Future
Cathy Henderson

-

Consumers feel ihe ettects of inflatlon when they buy gio-
cenes. pay fuel bills o1 take vacations Bul what about col-
lege charyes How have ihey been affected in relation to the
overall .ntiatan rate?? College charges rose steeply during
the recent saveral years when mflation was double dign
Now Ihal wnflation s expaected to remain low tor the nedr
future, can college charges be expected to nse more slowly™

Trands in college consumer charges are here explored by
trsianswenng several guestions Who keeps track of typieat
cotiege charges? What toms are included in-a typical coi-
lege sludont's budgetl? How much have average consumer
charges nsen during the past few years? What can be ex-

A pecigd for 1glt 1983 and fall 19847 What economic and insti-
lutional factors will be prnmarnly sesponsible lor determining
Iha rate of change in college charges?

4 .
Consumer Cost Information ,

Two sowrces of mnlormation annually publish estunates of
average undergraduate college charges First. the Nalional
Center tor Educaton Stanstcs (NCES) collects data each
year on tuiion and fee rates as well as room and board
charges for resident students Data are suppled by all igher
education institutions. and average ligures are denved by
weighting the student charge data by enroliment size NCES
then further denves the average charges for students at pub
* e and idependent iwo- and {our-year instijutions

The second primary source of information is the College
Scholarship Service (CSS) of the College Board In addiion
to oblaning data on tuiion lees, room and board the CSS
annually collects information on expected expenses for
books transportatmn. and personal tems th conlrast to the

3Pl A i Text Provided by enic [l . N . N o . R
S . .

NCES survey CSS simply averages the inshiutional cost
data and does nol weight the dala by enrallment size Type
and conirol averages for groups of mstiulions are, therelore,
provided by CSS CSS-averages are based on mshtutional
raporls rom iwo conseculive years for example allhough
approxmately 3.200 misttubons sesponded 10 the CSS

1982-83 survey. pubhshed hgures were based on only the -

1.600-1.700 mnsttytions that had also supphed 1981 .82 dala
Overall Ihe NCES senes s morp useful as an ndicalor of
whai average consumer charges are. and the CSS senes
more clearly H}"L'( s the chatges ndwvidqual nshitytions are
making

Typical College Charges
for Consumers

Many people. i thinking about tha costs ot attending col-
lege. consider only tuhon ang lee oharges However. for
mosl tull-time students, dving Bxpenses such as room, board.
transportatien. and personal expenses must be added to the
expected payments tor tuilion, fees, and books. Average stu-
dent budgets for full- or parl-lime commuter students more
ofien are hmsted to tuilion. lees. books, and parhat transpor -
lation costs, on the assumption that their place of residence
remains unchanged. Based on data from NCES and €8S,
comprehensive bodgets to1 fall tme undergraduale sludoents

_enrolled for the 1983 84 acadentic vear are projecied by the

Amencan Council on-Educabion (ACE) to be $4.618 at pubic
institutions and $8 939 at ngependent institubions (see Table
1 lov datarted progections) :

¥
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Recent Trends

Tabte 2 compares recent rates of growth amang average
college charges. tacully salanes the Highar Educaton Prce
Ingex (HEPH. and the Consumar Pnce Indux {CPl From
1977 snrough 1982, average total luhon, feas room board
and olter persenal college expenses dul nat ase as steeply
as the anncal CPIL tha CPIrose 99 2 percent. ana average
Charges at alr astituhons clrnbed %0 8 pyrcent There ware
nowever teicaoces between the outte anid private sex
tors The rate of mcrease n college charges at pubic wst:
tuhons at 46 7 percent stayed beiow the CFI tevel ana the
rato 3l independent nstilutions at 580 perreat generatly
tollowad me CRU! Dudng the 1977 82 penoa tacully sat
arnes (ose at & skwer pace than the general inflatun rgle
while the UP1 cumbedd 594 percon facully salanes grew
by only 449 parcent

The tigher £4ucabon Pace index s a usetul measore ot
the charges i the prces ol a hiwed “market basker o}
JOOds and setvieas used Hy hyher educalion nshiuans
Incluged in the HEP| COMPONENtS are ProtassIONa: ark Nn -
profeshional aages and salanes ringe Donefls contractad
SEIVILCS Suppies and inalenais  nstitutional equipynent
DOOKS aod penodicals  arqg utinlies /\Ilﬂnugh COMparatite
hqures g gvatable from the HEPL ooty tnrgugh 1981 82
the MEPL appears 1o have lagged bernd the CP1 ncrease
from fall 1977 through 1all 1982 as shown in Tabin 2 igures
1or 19/7 78 though 1981 82 By 1all 1981 the CPI had nsen

- 502 prrecent and e HEP) had regstered a 44 2 pereen
nCrease . .

What are the probabie reasons behing Ihese gifteren
rates ut incregane dunng' he pasl several years? The rapid
ate ot YJEawin i ihe CPE duning ths penod forced many
st ol anagt qdimen; ;lldlul'} ) aeter expemad tacibly reag
VAIOOS QNG MWNeENAN @ prayeCIs i order 10 keeg ther op
e1domal COSIS as loweas possibie AT the same timg tuct
COSls were skylu(kehna the ybilily componen| of the HE Pt
doublen) (1015 peccent) dunng i puinod In Ccuntrast, the
tar HEPH personnet fompensgaton companent (inchuding
salanes wages and (frnqe benenis) rose only 40 3 porcent
Clearty nsntutions tid not pass along reat cost of frving an-
Creases o thew tacully and staff 1or reasang of the other
peranng budgel pressuros caused by high inftaton rates

Although the impact ot unemployment and economic re
Lessn has vaned from state 10 state aver the past tew
yBArS Ly 1982 state revenu®s had been substanbially re
Sured in most g, theredy toreing increases in putthe tus-
von anintee «ates Trtan and tee mcreases tor Lt 1982 were
estir.ated gt 12 percent at putdic mstitghions andg 13 percent
at independent mslulons N recent years inceases m -
o and lees at wadependent mshitytions have nsen shghlly
abave the pubiie sector rate Tuhon 13 the pomary cevenge
source for independent mstituliens ang the anly one under

the grect ronrot at the mshtuhions when annuat Qiving. en
dowment acome and government funaing gohot incrsase
engugh 1o offset vmiflator By tall 1982 many independent
instedutions had uiso begun 1o rehatilaate sama,of ther phys
wal pIanl axpendtures at had typic Aty been postponed
Jurng the eeg of snaeng ety hils
t
.
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Likely Future

The Congressional Budget Otlice (CBO) projects that the
CPiuse willrange between 4 and 5 percantin 1983 ang 1984 3
Data cotlecied by John Minte. Associates and the £ conomc
Forecasting Project at Geargia State Universiy indicate that
ne average annuat nCrease n tihon aml fees tor lah 1983
may range betwegen 8 parcent and 10 percent across msti-
tutiuns I gl of the recent economic Messures that nave
forced mgd-year tulion Increases at several pubhc mstitunong

- OnClugding the Uriversily of tinoes anit 29 institgtions in the

Callormia state coltege and university system), ACE Pro
10CENG hat in 1all 1987 the public tuihon and toe increase will
be 9 percent and the dependent sectyr ncrease 1s Ikety 1o
be 10 percent Both these rates of increase ara wall below
the fall 1982 ACE estimates of 12 percent lor the pubhc sec
tor and 13 percent tor the mdependent seclor

For talt 1984 John Mintar Associates project that uhion
and foes wilh ncraase 7 percent w poublic nstitutions and 8
percent at ndependent institutons Because e CBO esn
males that unemployment wadl remam above 9 percent through
19844 ang resull ‘0 CONNNLEY IESSUTES 0N S131e revenes
ACE projects suion and fees witl mcrease 8 percent m hoth
sectors On balance analysts see avecage college charges
Qutpacing inflahon rates trough 1984 n order 10 mike up for
ground tost dung the late 19705 and varly 19805 As alrcady
noted highanllation rates dunng s penad lorced msttyhons
1o pay a farger share ul ther bydgets for utily costs. deter
expensve tacddy mantenance and renovation and depiess
facully and stall compensation below reat cosi of hving an-
nual Mereases

Factors Shaping Consumer
Charges Trends

A number ottactars will shape the annus NCrBASe 1N aver
age studen! budgets dunng the noxt sevedal years Charges
are ikety 10 1se more stowly than expected undet any ol the
foliowing conditrons
) Ullity cosis remain constant, theraby pernvdting a farger
share of any increase i revenue 1a be used to restorg per
sonnet compensaton of 1a renovate nsmuionat facimes
ur both,

Capnal lund doves boosted by alurnm ang corporate giv

ng are suceessful in meeting ther goats to provide larger
engowment cusivons to help oflset unexpected drains on
mstitulronal operaling bugel revenues

£ nrotiment evols Stabihize o nossibly grow (as measured
n 1erms of tull-tme equivalent enroltment) ang thereby
augment gencral operating tevenues. and

State apﬂlupnauons for lwgher education increase atsates
equl t(‘7 or greater than the inflaton cate

b,

=
“

dJ]

=2

Iy conirast average coltege rosts to consumers could be
anven hgher than expected f any of the following dccur
2} Sustaned igh ntiatian rates resume
b Lnrobment leveis aip Crealng underutdized capacily ang
thus anve up per unl casts to tewar consymers $

IS




¢} Hghungmplayment sates remawn lof sgveral years, tunthor ROMIC CONAroNs, public pokcy deciswng. ang coaf’t';umm
deprossing'state ravenues for higher educatton support reaclions
(pnmarily affecing the pubhc secitor but aiso those mde Notes N
L pendent insttultoNs where N-state students use stale 1 Analynis o8 K7 g0GHQFR0UNIC Ioved Ccharges oty Dala (y uinversitos arg
. scholarstup lungs). . chxted as part of the ¢ tor four-year
. /] s‘aw“mg,gm.o,s decide o mak® studants n puhhcﬁ(sf._ 2 Thasebgues s ACE ostwnatos based on anatyses of NCES and CSS data
' OvOC TR (AT TEVer? years Aniual hures waghied ty 190 1982 oocolkmen
« tubions pay a tugheor porcantage of actuat educancnal Wl D TOHING Do) 10 NGE S ot I sumannee of 1983 Analyss b lvs paper
costs, and 101 GAPENSE N NSIEUHONS (0T @xCiute IO Wiary NSMULony :
-
ej Federal need-based studen?t aid 1$ cul a stuaton that 3 C;;‘V'g;m'nf:ﬂoﬂ 0"'“; Hasohne Budget "'W"\V‘"N"Sfﬂ'; Yo
1984 1 A Oef 10 [ SENAIB A1) HOUSE (Omimuiipe s O i 2]
woulg pressure mofe nstitutions 1o supplemant federal o imﬁnwz o o ’l'n‘n’lnq e | -‘x'm A 12 Bursg

a3 with nsitutonailty lunded student assistance programs

-
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SR M50 NAIAA ERCRMGYOr Fnanc il { sexsins of Codrges a3 Unvver
shos (Washnglon Ameccan Cighd on Educabon and National Axsoc
aton o Coitege ang thwversty Busieeyy Othcees 1981 ang Davig W
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There 1s No doud that average umdergraduate CONsuMer

charges will continue 10 nse. The rale ol change 0 these fUanaman,  HGNSr EQLCABEN And d ELONOMY  FRuCIsend Heoo 63
charges will be delermined largely by pational and siate eco 09911821
N -
i

TABLE 1. Trends In Average Undergraduate Consumer Charges, 1977-79—1984-85

~_ Tow Costs’ Tuikon angd Fees Room, Board and Other Cxpenses
Yuar Taal Public  Independent?  Total Public independent?  Total  Public  Independagnt?
1977.78 $3479 82932 $5.210 1016 $51 5. £2.604 $2.463 $2417 $2.606
19/8.79 3869 3061 5.585 1.099 548 2843 2570 2513 2742
1979-80 3935 3285 5.088 1.186 586 3089 2749 2699 2899
198081 4340 3603 6.665 1319 6.36 3466 3025 2967 3199 -
198182 4823 3987  74n 1.486 3 3935 3.337\ 3274 3536

e e \

ACE Projeclions?

1674 799 4.447 3571 3.502 3783

198283 5245 4301 8.230
1983-84 5656 4618 8.939 1.835 870 4891 3821 3.748 4048
1984-85 6032 4918 9574 1982 940 5283 4050 3978 4291

1 Totac osts comtnne (1) itk fee room ki board charges trgan tha Nauonal Center 1or Educaton Stanskcs HE GIS suiveys and (2) ex-
pensos tar ransportaton books, supphes. and personal items from the College Schotarstup Senace survey senes

2 Lxthudes propmglary instdulions

3 ACE projectons aweyg the lollowanyg wiiators

~

-~ 7__-_vT_u|vl_[pn angd Feos Hoom. Boiro. ang
vear  Pubiic Indepondent Other Uxpenses N
1982 83 12% 13% - 7%
1983 -84 e ) 10% 7%
1984-85 8% 8% 6%

Thase mtatars were ;ksvuk)pm after ieviewing dala Hom tho National Center tor E ducatian Statistes. the College Schlarshup Sesveee, John
Munter A i he Cong it Budget Office ano ihe Econonue Fatecasting Projct st Georga State Urevarsdy 1983 Inftators {o
fuion, (ees. o0, Duald. and "o Olhoy expenses from g an%swcas ranged Gatween 7 percent ang 12 percenl

Soutces Orusion ol Poboy Anatysis and Research. Amencan Council on Egecaton. based on data hom the Natona! Cenler tar Fdiscation
Statstx.s and the Coﬂ:qu Schotarship Service ol ha Callege Board, The Cotiege Cost Book. selected years

ey
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TABLE 2. Recent Rates of Growth in Undergraduste College Charges and Related Indices
(1977-78 as Base Year)

Total Costs’ Tuition and Fees

Room. Bgard.

and Other Expenses Facully

Year Total Public Independent? Total Public Independent? Total Public Independent? Sqlanes HEPI®  CPI4

1977-78 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000
1978-79 1055 1044 1072 108.2 106.4 109.2
1979-80 1131 1120 1149 1167 1138 1186
1980-81 1247 1229 1279 1294 1235 1331
1981-82 13868 1360 1434 1463 1384 1511,

- Prbyjections®

1982-83 1508 1467 158.0 1648 1551 1708
1983-84 1626 1576 1716 1806 1689 1878

100.0 1000 1000 1000 1000 1000
104.3* 1040 1052 1060 1078 1093
16 1117 112 1138 1184 1239
1228 1228 1228 1240 1311 1382
1355 1355 1357 1347 1442 1502
1450 1449 1452 1449 NA 1594
1551 1551 1563 NA NA 1666
1644 1641 1647 NA NA 1748

1984-85 1734 1677 1838 1951 1825 2029

t Soo lootncle 1 i Table 1

2 Excludes piopnetary instilubons

3 Higher Education Price tndox. adjusted for fiscal yoars
4 Consumor Pnce index, adustad lor hiscal yoars

5 Sas tootnole 3 in Table 1

Soulces. Dvision of Poiicy Analysis and Research, Amancan Gouncl
on’'Education. based on data from the Nationat Genter for Education

Sunstcs. the Colloge Schiolarstup Servico of the Cotiego Board. The

Coliege Cost Book, solocted yoars, John Minter Associates and the
Amencan Assocration of Unsvorsity Prolossors data supplied 1o The
Chronicie of Higher Educalion. January 1883, Research Associalos
of washington. "Highet Educaton Prces and Prico Indexes. 1982
Updato.” October 1982. tho Bureau ol Labor Statistics, annuat re-
loases: and Congrassionat Buogat Oltice. Outtook for Economx
Recovery. February 1883

Thiough ats Pohcy Bue! sones. ACEs Division of
Poitcy Analysis and Research publishes studos that
offer background inlormation on ymportant trerds and
policy 1ssues atfeGting higher education  Addihonat
copes of s Policy Briel are avartable upon request
please entlose a sell-addiessed stamped envetope
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RECENT TRENDS IN F#DERAL FINANCIAL AID TO STUDENTS ATTENDING
INDEPENDENT COLLEGES AND UNIVERSITIES

 During 1981-82, the National Institute of Independent Colleges and
Universities (NIICU) conducted a survey of student aid records from a
national sample of aid recipients attending independent colleges and
universities with enrollments of more than 500 students. Two previous
surveys conducted in academic years 1978-79 and 1979-80 demonstrated
the need*for and the effect of the Middle Income Student Assistance Act
of 1978, enacted to expand federal student assistance opportunities to
Jowiincome students while providing access to such benefits for
students from middle-income families. “These two earlier surveys make
t possible to discern some trends in student aid for the independent
sector, ' . ' ’
TR Findings from the current survey indicate what appear to be
interesting and surprising trends in student aid packagin? that may
have major implicatfons for financing college attendance in the future.
The principle findin? is that recent reductions in federal student
assistance and restrictions placed on program eligibility reduced
substantially the number and proportion of low-income students
attending ingependent colleges and universities in 1981-82. N]ICU is
continuing its analysis to determine all the reasons for these shifts .
in a two year span and the effects on students attending independent
colleges and universities, :

| SUMMARY OF FINDINGS .

e  Although” total undergraduate enrollment increased almost two . ’
. percent betwedn 1979-80 and 1981-82, the percentage of total C

undergraduate aid recipients dropped from almost 0 percent of, \

total undergraduate enrollment in 1979-80 to 56 percent in : . . .

1981-82. \

7 . 8  The number of undgrgraduaie independent’ students receiving aid ' _ Va
dropped by approximately 16 percent, which goes directly counter -
to trends in public colleges and universities. ‘

. ~ \
% Findings concerning undergraduate dependent students become mare .
meaningful when analyzed by family income categories. The number
of dependent undergraduate aid recipients from families with e
incomes in’the $6,000 to $24,000 range declined dramatically. ‘ -
Between 1979-80 and 1981-82, there was a 39 percent decrease in 1&
student aid recipients from that broad income range. This™ .
- suggests that, because of continuing increases in college costs
" that coincide with decreased dollars available from federal aid
programs, the independent sector is experfencing a major loss of
students from this income range. T .
®  There was a decline of almost 18 percant in the amount of Pell - - T
Grant funding to students attending.independent colleges and SRS
universities, and almost a 10 percent decrease in the number of S

_Pell Grant recipients. . ' Y .
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[ There was a major increase in institutional need-based aid. The
percentage of recipients went from 45 percent in 1979-80 to 55
percent in 1981-82, and the average institutional award increased
by 19 percent, from 31,196 to 31,424 in the same period.

. The use of Guaranteed Student Loans also increased dramatically.
The number of students participating in this program during the
two-yedr period doubled, and the average GSL has increased by 27
percent, from 31,787 in 1979-80 to $2,264 in 1981-82. (Major
restrictions in GSEtwere enacted after the survey period.)

For 1979-80, the~;>oceeds of "self-help* efforts (loans, work,
student savings) covered 31.1 percent of the average student
budget in the independent sector. By 1981-82, "self-help"
averaged 41.4 percent -~ an increase of.over $1,000 per student.

[ While student aid reports no longer require identification of aid
recipients by race, thereby making it impossible to get an
accurate count of minority recipients, there is nevertheless an
indication that minority participation declined in the two-year

3 span, )

DETAILED FINDINGS |

In 1981-B2, N1ICUs survey of student aid recipients from student
aid records included a.national sample of 122 independent colleges and
universities with enrollments above 500 students. There were
approximately 1.8 million undergraduates enrolled at independent
colleges and universities this year and 999,000 (55.7 percent) received
some form of financial aid. Table 1 below summarizes ‘the changes in
population from 1979-89 to 1981-82. :

TABLE 1 ;
UNDERGRADUATE POPULATION

—

1979-80" (%) 1981-82 (%)
Total Undergraduate i
Headcount* . 1,764,000 (100%) 1,794,00&_(100%)
, o \
Total Undergraduate . .
Recipients 1,048,000 (59.4%) 999,000 '(55.7%)
8 *Source: National Center for Education Statistics: |

1979 and 1981 Fall Enrollment Surveys |
o . \
Although total undergraduate enrollment increased almost two
.. .percent over this two-year period, the number of aid recipients dropped
# * by five percent .and the percentage of total undergraduate recipients on
‘ aid dropped from almost 60 percent of «total undergraduate enroliment fn
1979-80 to 56 percent 1n,1981-§2. -
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TABLE 2

DISTRIBUTION OF UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS

AT INDEPENDENT INSTITUTIONS:

(Enroliments of 500 or More;

FALL 1979 AND FALL 1981

Estimated Number of .
Recipients and Percent
of Population
1979-80 1981-82
Dependent
Undergraduate
Aid Recipients 901,000 875,000
(51.1%) (48.8%)
Independent
s Undergraduate
Aid Recipients 147,000 124,000
~(8.3%) (6.9%)
Total
Undergraduate
Aid Recipients 1,048,000 | 995,000
|-
(59.4%) (55.7%X)

The main percentage decrease in undergraduate recipients was in
independent students over the two-year period.
fndependent students receiving aid dropped by approximately 16 percent,
which is directly counter to natfonal trends at public colleges and
universities. Undergraduate dependent recipients of aid decreased by
However, these. drops do not fully tell

three percent over this period.
the story unti) one ekamines the changes in these students by family

income profile.

S S - L TR

The number of
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TABLE 3-

PERCENTAGE DISTRIBUTION OF UNDERGRADUATE
AID RECIPIENTS BY PARENTAL ADJUSTED 6ROSS INCOME

(Enroliments of 500 or More)

Percent of Total Under-

Parental Estimated Number* Percent of graduate Headcount
Adjusted 0f Recipients Tota) Recipients | Enroliment
Gross - ) T
Income 19/9-80 1981-82 | 1979-80 | 1981-82 1979-80 1981-82
Dependent -
Under 36,000 79,000 78,000 7.6 7.8 4.5 4.3
¥ 6-12,000 152,000 84,000 14.5 8.4 8.6 4.7
$12-18,000 163,000} _. 95,000 15.5 9.5 9.2 5.3
$18-24,000 ‘178,000 | 122,000 16.9 12.2 10.0 6.8
$24-30,000 135,000 | 136,000 12.9 13.6 1.2 7.6
@ N
$30-36,000 66,000 98,000 6.2 9.8 3.7 5.5‘
AN

Over 336,000 50,000 | 128,000 4.8 12.8 2.9 7.1 .
Income .
Unknown 79,000 | 135,000 7.6 13.5 4.5 1.5
Totai Dependent
Recipients .

901,000 { 875,000 86.0 87.6 51.1 48.8
Independent
AN incomes 147,000 1 124,000 14.0 12.4 8.3 6.9
Total Under- . '
graduate 1,048,000 | 999,000 ( 100.0% 100.0% 59.4% 55.7%
Recipients :

- to 324,000,
AN

Although the

stable, decreases were dramatic

Cw e e e g s

* Nunbers may not total due to rounding.

nunber of recipients from some income groups increased or remained

among recipients from families with incomes from 36,000
From 1979-80.to 1981-82, there was a 39 percent decrease in student atd
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recipients from families in these income groups. Dividing that broad
income range into three segments, there was a 39 percent decrease among
recipients from families from the 36,000 to $12,000 income group, a 42
- percent decrease in recipients from the $12,000 to $18,000 income

. group, and 2 31 percent decrease in the 318,000 to 324,000 income
group. What these figures suggest is that the increase in college
costs, the lowering of effort in federal student aid programs, and the
effects of double-digit inflation have created a major shift of
students out of the independent sector from these income groups.

The number of recipients from the $24,000 to $30,000 income group
has remained relatively stable, while the number of recipients in the
highest income group has grown, This is probably the result of
inflation of family incomes and the availability of GSLs to students
regardless of family income. The result appears to be a change in the
income configuration of the population of student recipients attending
independent colleges. From 1979-80 to 1981-B2, students on aid from
families with incomes between 330,000 and 336,600 increased by 48
percent, recipients from families with incomes of $36,000 or more
dncreased by 156 percent, and students on aid from families who,
because of the funding source, were not required to submit income
information increased by 71 percent. Whereas 78 percent of the
dependent aid recipients at independent colleges and universities came
from families with incomes below 330,000 in 1979-80, only 59 percent of
the recipfents came from families with these incomes in 1981-82.

Taking inflation into account and assuming that families making $30,000
would earn approximately 336,000 in 1981-82, the percentage difference
is not as large. By 1981-82, 70 percent of the recipients came from
families with incomes below 336,000. However, in asolute terms, the
number of undergraduate dependent recipients from famfjlies earning less
than $30,000 had dropped by 27 percent or approximately 192,000
students.

The top half of Table 4 summarizes the major characteristics of
dependent undergraduate aid recipients in 1979-80 and 1981-8B2. Since
1979-80, the characteristics of Students have remained relatively
stable by age, registration status, academic level and local residence.
Because the federal government is no longer requiring students to
report their race to colleges and universities, almost 13 percent of
all recipients did not report their race to the financial aid office.
Therefore, we are no longer able to provide an accurate picture aout
the percent of minority recipients on aid. Still, it does appear that
there has been some decline in minority participation.

The bottom portion of Table 4 summarizes changes in participation
- rates and reports average awards by source of funds. There have been
major changes in both the type of award and the percentage of
recipients participating in-the programs and in the average awards from
19/9-80 to 1981-82. Perhaps the most notable decline occurred in the
Pell Giant program where both the percentage of Pell 6rant recipients
and the average award have dropped since 1979-80, The percentage of

- Pell Grant recipients dropped from 66 percent to 53 percent and the
average award dropped from 3974 to $940.
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:"j TASLE 4
- i DEPENDENT UNDERGRAUDATE AID RECIPIENTS:
i REPORTED PARENTAL INCOMES
’ (COMBINED)
STUDENT CRARACTERISTICS

FALL FALL FALL FALL
SEx: 1979 1981 ASE 1979 1981
MALE 47.80¢ 45,4 Average: . 19.3 10.8
FEMALE 52.1% 84, 5%
RACIAL/ETHKIC CHARACTERISTICS REGISTRATION STATUS
Black _ 12.8 7.1% Full-time 98.6% 97.2x
Hispanic 5.1x 1 Part-time 1.3x 0.7%
Asian/Pacific Lslander 4.0% 1. Other 0.1x 2.1x
Amgrican/Alaskan Indian 0.4% 0.2%
White 69.5x 74.9%
tnreported 0.9x 12.9%
ACADEMIC LEVEL LOCAL RESIDENCE
Frestman 2.4 312.% O0n Campys 71.4% £9.9% 4
Sophomote 26.8%  28.4% off Campus 8.0x 9.2x
Junior 2.9 20.6x (In community) :
Senior 9., 18.1x At Family Home 20.6% 20.9%
Sth Year 0.9% 0.8x

RECEIPIENTS RECEIVING AID BY MAJOR SOURCE OF FUNDS
Percent Of Recipiants - Nean Dollar Amounts
Recaiving Ald kS Per Recipient
SOIRCE OF FINDS 1979-80 - 190]-82 - 1979-80  ]1981.82
Pell grant (BE0G) $6.3x 82.8x $ n $ MO
SE0L inn n.en A $
State (need-dased) 2.2 0. “ $1,344 31,210
I'q
Institutional . .
(need-pased) 8.y 54.6x 11,1% 31,424
CW-S (Fedaral, State
Ingtitutional, Off i
Compus) A 4% 5812 o s 1 3 %04
noSL © 8.0 n.x s M 8 ey
FIsLAasL ‘ns o px 5,77 32,284
- i
v
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Because this drop in Pell awards was greater than one would expect
to result from the two reductions in federal appropriation levels,
NIICU conductad an entirely separate survey of a reprasentative
national sample of 200 independent colleges and universities. With 85
percent of the colleges responding, it was confirmed that there has
been a decline not only in Pell Grant recipients, but also in the total
Pell Grant dollars going to independent colleges from 1979-80 to
1981-82, The number of Pell recipients at independent colleges and
universities dropped 9.9 percent and the total Pell dollars dropped
17.5 percent between 1979-80 and 1981-82. Table 5 below detafls these
changes both in dollars and numbers of recipients. (The Pell data
reported from the two natfonal samples differ slightly because those
from the Student Aid Recipient Data Bank reflect changes only in
undergraduate dependent recipients while the follow-up survey of Pell
6rant recipients covers both independent and dependent students.)

"
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Tadle §

TRENDS IN THE PELL GRANT PROGRAM ANO ENROLLMENTS
AT\INDEPENDENY COLLEGES AND UMIVERSITIES FROM 1979-80 10 1981-82

_ 1979-80 1980-81 - 1981-82
PELL DOLLARS $511,044,860 $549, 068,006 $506,438,227
RECIPIENTS 569,560 $51,309 513,236
UNDERGRADUATE S 1,764,000 1,818,000 1,794,000
AVERAGE ANARD 1,078 $1,0M 1087
PERCENT OF ALL UNDERGRADUATES ‘
VITH PELL GRANTS . 3.00% 30.00x 29,00
1979-90 1900-81 1979-80
10 10 w
1960-81 1981-82 . 198182
(ONE YEAR) (ONE YEAR) (TW0 YEMS)
CHAIGE IN
~TYOTAL PELL DOLLMS $-44,178, 855 363,400,779 $-107, 606,633
PERCENT THANGE IN '
PELL DOLLARS . 7.208 -11.10% 17508
CHANGE . TN NUMBER .
OF RECIPIENTS -18,250 -30,073 56,32
PERCENT CHANGE IN NUMOER , :
OF RECIPIENTS -3.20% -£.90% -9.90%
CHAGE 1N LNDERCRADUATE
£MOLLYERT $4,000 * 24,000 30,000
PERCENT CHANGE 1N UNDERGRADUATE :
TMOLLIENT 3.10% -1.30% 170
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é

NIICU's analysis of the decline in Pel) Grant recipients suggests
that efforts by the Department of Education to restrict program
eligibility through regulatory changes in the Family Contribution
Schedule have made many middle fncome families ineligible for these
awards. Furthermore, Congressional action to reduce the maximum award
from $1800 to $1750 1n 1980-81 and to $1670 in 1981-82 helps to account
for some of the loss in overall dollars.

Returning to Table 4, the percentage of recipients receiving SEOG
declined from 1979-80 to 1981-82 although the average award increased
slightly, The percentage of recipients on state need-based aid
remained stable, but the average award .dropped by almost 10 percent
from $1,344 1n 1979-80 to $1,210 n 1961-82.

- - There was a major imtrease in institutional need-based afd. Not
only did the percentage of recipients increase from 45 to 55 percent of

. total recipients, but the average institutional award increased by 19
percent from $1,196 in 1979-80 to $1,424 in 1981-82. This trend in the
increase in institutional aid {s disturbing because colleges and
universities have limited dollars available to help replace federal
support, especially since the major cuts in federal student afd will
not occur until the fall of 1982.

Despite level federal funding, work-study continues to increase,
again due to major increases in funding from fnstitutions. NDSL
appropriations were cut by 5100 million in 1981, and the decline of
students recelving NDSL awards reflects this decrease.

Guaranteed Student Loans (GSL) are clearly shown to be the major
program, other than institutional aid, that 1s used to assist funding
an education at an independent college and university. 1In 1979-80,
approximately 24 percent of undergraduate recipients had an average GSL
of $1,787. Barely two years later 53 percent needed an average GSL of
$2,264. The population doubled and the average award increased by 27
percent. This trend is disturbing not only because it represents major

“increases in the debt burden on students, but because it appears that
students attending independent colleges and universities are becoming
even more dependent on GSU funding.

The changing distribution of funds has led to major changes in the

packaging of aid and 1s clearly shifting the major burden for financing
- higher education to students, Table 6 details the average award by

family income and the changes that have occurred in thig two-year
period. What this table shows is a substantial reduction in the
wvailability of Pell Grant support, combined with an increasing
reliance on 6SL among recipients from lower 4ncome families, where use
of 6SL has nearly tripled during this two-year period.

’
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UNDERGRAOUATE OERENDENT A10 RECIPIENTS BY PARENTAL
ADJUSTED GROSS INCOME AND SORCE OF AID, 1979-80 AND 1961-82

ARENTAL ADJUSTEO ~ Under 36,000 16,000-312 000 $12,000-318, 000 $18,000-324,000
GROSS  1NCOMC Hean § mmount per Mean § amount per Mean $ amount per Heari § amount per
Recipient Recipient Recipignt Reciplent
(1 Recipients . (X Recipients . (X Recipients (X Reciptents
Receiving this Racelying this Recelvh:_g this “Receiving this
© Atd) Atd) ! Ald) Atd
[SOURCE OF AID . .
. <« ) N W
1979-80 1981-82 1975-80 1981-82 ‘ 1979-80 1981-82 1979-80 1581—82
Pell Grants (BEOG)  § 1,601 S 1,442 31,417 ‘1 1,226 072 $ 58 § 800 § N
91.73)  (81,7%) (88:9%) (‘amm (78. 4x) 175.3%) y (68.0)%  (61.5%)
SEQG $ 645 3 75 3 -3 762 € $ 7125 $ 1 3 158
(46.9%) _(2800%) = (4306%) (35.9%) (39.8%) (39.3x) (30.0X)  (34.6%)
Slale Need-Based ‘Y 1_4.44. $ 1,400 $1,413 $ 1,323 $1,395 11,271 $1,44 s 1.1
Grants (49.3%)  (58.7%) - (52.3%) (50. 6%) (56.0%) . (56.6%) (50.7%)  (59.1%)
Institutional 3 989 '101_380 $ 1,142 3 1,467 31,305 31,552 31,393 $ 1,447
Grants (28.7%)  (28.7%) (34.2%) (4.5%) (45.5%) (50.5%) (47.73)  (60.9%)
College Work- 3 823 § 976 $§ 39 3§ 88l 3 835 $ 928 § 818 3§ 897
Study* (46.6%)  (50.9%) (48.5%) (53.6%) {53.0x) (66.3x) (48.6%)  (65.4%)
NOSL $_ 811 3 92 3 824 -3 9718 § B 31,000 $§ M § 967
(4.7} (2).63) (46.2%) (38.81) (46.0x) (39.8%) (43.0%)  (34.9%)
FISL/GSL $1,398 ° 32,115 3 1,404 32,105 31,433 12117 $1.571 § 220
(14.6X)  (34.6%) (16.7%) (42.4%) (2L 1) (50.1x) (23.6%)  (48.4%)
2 &‘
X UMDERGRADGUATE DEPENDENT AID RECIPIENTS BY PARENTAL 4
’ ADJUSTED GROSS .INCOME AND SDRCE OF A1D, 1979-80 ANO 1981-82 - ]
€ - - ) .
- .. . N o A N § el
PARENTAL ADJUSTED  .$24,000-330,000 $30,000-35,000 © 336,000 OR MORE’ PARENTAL
GROSS II!CM - Nean § amount per Hean $ amount per  Mesn § nt per  ADJSTED .
E Recipient Recipient Recipient GROSS INCOM .
= (% Reclipients (X Reipients {% Recipien UKD N
Recelving this Recelving this Receiving th e, .
A1d) Ald) Aid) '
SOIRCE OF AlD
L2
L3 &
1979-80  1981.82 1979-80 1981-82 1979-80 1981-82 1979-80 ° 1981-82
Pell Grants (BEOG) $ 662 3 553 s 565 35 509 3 540 3 4§26 3 A
(46.0%)  (47,0%) (29.26) (24.9m) (16.3%) oM (1.7%) (7.3 -
SEOC T R 3 7’9 3 85 3§ & s 3 58 § 62 b 86
(}9.2!) (28.9%) (12.2%) (21.5%) (4.9%)7  @l.ex) (1% (5,40
State im-um 31,367 3§12 $ 1,45 3 1,062 3$1.138 3 989 §1.,281 3 22
Grant} (39.43)  (51.4%) (30,8x) (.91 (14.1%) (22.0%) (10.0x) (15.9%)
1nstitutional 31,31 § 1,426 31,394 31,909 31,296 3.1.400 Q W7 $ 59
Grants (54.4%)  (58.5%) (58.7%) {56.6%) (5).0x) (58,0x)  ().3x) ( 7.4%)
CollgeWork- 5 809 3 847  $ 825 5 94 5 938 § a0 % 79 5 227
Study» (45.2%) (58.,_51) (48.9%) (58.5%) (41.3x) (51.5%) (14,8%) (27.3%)
nOSL $ 842 3 888 $ 86 §$ 898 $ 8% 3 804 § M 3 155
- (44,50 (36.01) (36.9%) (32.9%) (38.83) (26.1%) ( 0.8%) ( 6.0x)
FISL/GSL $1,7010 $ 2,322 11,79 $2,285 $1,555 $2,400 32,00 - 32,5%
(28.7!2’ (54.9%) (31.2%) (61.0%) (39.7%) 71.5%X)  (37.5%) (8724%)




. | 80

" ~N | o

TASLE 7
. ~
ALL DEPENDENT UNDERGRADUATE AID RECIPIENTS: 1979-80 and 1981.82
1979-80 1981-82
AVERAGE  PERCENT  AVERAGE  PERCENT
. DOLLAR ~ OF TOTAL DOLLAR  OF TOTAL
STUDENT EXPENSES AMOWNTS  EXPENSES .AMOINTS  EXPENSES
L]
A. TUITION AND FEES 13,41 (58.9%) 34,174 (58.0%)
E. ROOM AND BOARD 1,553 (26.8%)  $1.938..  (26.9%) .
. €. ALL OTHER BUDGETED EXPENSES - 'BM . _(14.3%) $1,099 {15.2%)
TOTAL STUDENT EXPENSES 5,800 (100.0%) §7,211 100.0%
GRANTS/PARENTAL CONTRIBUTIONS »
= . ] )
1. EXPECTED PARENTAL COWTRIBUTIONS $1,463 (25.2%)  $1,540 (21.4%)
N 2. NEED-BASED GRANTS: :
, PELL GRARTS {BEOG) LT (11.5%) § an (6.9%)
: : : SUPPLEMENTAL GRANTS (SEOG) N 208 (3.6%) 207 T 2.9%),
. "STATE GRANTS (INCCUDING S516) §10 00.50)° SN (8.0%) | -
. INSTITUTIONAL GRANTS 564 . (9.1%) m (10.8%)
TOTAL NEED-BASED GRANTS $2,050 .xn s2,083 - 28.8%|
3. SUB-TOTAL (2+2) 3,513 TU(80.6%)  §3,592 49.9%
SELF-NELP
L " 4. STUBENT mw& . .
TOLLEGE WORK-STUDY (CW-S) s A8 (5.5%), 5 402 (5.6%)
STATE/INSTITUTIONAL WORK PROGRAMS sl . (1.0x)° s 123 (1.7%)
TOTAL STUDENT EMPLOTMENT T$ e 'o(b5X) S 528 (7.3:37.
2z T b
5. STUDENT LO - s
NAT'L DIRECT STUDENY LOANS (NDSL)  § 3M (5.80) $ 36 14.2%)
SUARANTEED, STUDENT LOANS H(FISL/6SL) 354 (6.1%) 51,20 (16.8%)
INSTITUTIONAL LOANS 15 (0.2%) 20 (0.2%)
TOTAL STUDENT LOAMS - s 2 (12.1%) $1,543, 214
6. EXPECTED STUDENT CONTRIBUTIONS -§5 10 1.8 § 912 12.7%
;ui-'rom (4+546) : 51,002 (3L11) 32,980 | (41.4%)
) OTHER AJD _ . e .
/y AID FROM ALL OTHER ‘Somcese R IR I (6.95) .5 04 - (8.47)
- TOTAL STUDENT RESOURCES 35,698 - (m.91) $1,117 . w9
BALANCE (TOTAL RESOURCES - TOTAL EXPERSES) ($104) ~ (LX) S (M)  (0.4%)

. Oum' aid includes grants, lToamns and work fru other fdcrﬂ. state, mutmnluul
) and private sources. _ .
. . . Fe IS . ;’
Tab'lo 7 compares the average budget foF all aid rocipi;nts frqn 1979-80 to
1981-82. The changing distribution in the plcklging of aid can be sesn over the
two-year period, with federal grant support showing significant reductions, while
student self- hdp shows, dnmatic increases. g‘ . oo
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Tables 8 and 9 which Tollow summarize thé_ major trends in the
financing of independent higher education for dependent undergraduates

from 1979-80, the first year of the implementation of the Middle Income
Student Assistance Act, to 1981-B2.

. Expected parental contributions for students from families with
adjusted gross -incomes below $36,000 continued to decline both in
absolute dollars and as a proportion of total student expenses. There
is probably a combination of reasons for this decline: a decade of
inflation which has caused families to save less and to accumulate

fewer 1iquid assets, and most families with incomes above $24,000. have -

two or more children in collTige. L

Need-based grants declined as a proportion of total student
budgets for most /income groups, particularly in famjlies with incomes
below $24,000, /There was some increase in need-based afd for students
from famjlies from incomes between $24,000 and $30,000 which came
primarily from institutional aid. ‘

The major chlng&m packaging that has occurred during the past "
two years is the treméndous increase in reliance on self-help,

primarily because of growth in participation in the Guaranteed Student

Loan program. In 1979-80, self-help averaged 31.1 percent of total .

student budgets, and in 1981-82, 1t averaged 41.4 percent of total

student budgets. This trend was evident across a1l income groups.

But the increase in absolute dollar amounts per income group is even

more dramatic. For recipients from all income levels, self-help

increased an average of over $1000 per student, ~For students from “*
families with incomes below $18,000, and from families with incomes
above $30,000 the total dollar amount of self-help increased by over
50 percent.~Students-from families with incomes between $18,000 and
$30,000 had increases betnegs and 50 percent. ’ i

In conclusion, these trends in student aid packaging clearly show
an increased reliance on self-help. When the 1980 Amendments to the
Higher Education Act were passed, it was stated as a national goal that
students should be responsible for 25 percent of the cost of their
‘®ducation through a combination of savings, work and loans. When that

- act was pasied, on an average, students attending independent colleges
)]

a

:nd universitiss were paying 31.1 percent of the cost of education
hrough self-help. In 1982, it has increased to 41.4 percent. This is
an indication that we are not reaching our national goals, end as the

w

~burderi of paying for an education gets heavier for some very bright and .

talented students they may decide to forego the kind of higher, ,
education to which they haveiaspired, or ‘{gher education altogether. ~
If that should happen, it would be a tragedy for the whole nation. :
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TARLE B
AYERAGE OOLLAR AMOLNTS AXD PERCENT OF -
TOTAL STUOENT EXPENSES W® PARENTAL INCOME
AHD 8Y SORCE OF FUNDS FOR ALL DEPEXDERT UKDERGRADUATE
AID l[ClPX[NTS. 1979-80

arental Kvarage Aversge - Kverage
Adjus ted Parants) Keed-Sased Average Average Tota) Expenses -
Gross Contribution Srants Self-Halp Other Afd  Student Budget Tota) Resources
Income 3 b S ) 4 ) S L I b § 4 b
10-§,000 3164 J.0Y 32,788 SO.6F 31,495 27.3% 483 8.BX 35,487 lof.m $557  10.2%
$-12,000 82 8.2 2,758 4.3 1,722 X.) #) 8.1 5,688 100.0 ¥ £.9
$12-18,000 83 14.7 2,503 al.7 l,’ll 2.4 4L 7.7 6,007 100.0 210 5
318-2¢ 000 1,487 247 2,109 35.5 1.816 32.3 »1 8.6 5,941 100.0 57 1.0
$24-30,000 2,481 378 1,714 26.4 2,067 31.8 7 &.68 6,499 100.0 -150  -2.3
$30-36 000 3.078 45.8 1,513 22.5 2,041 X.4 4“2 4.8 6,723  100.0 =350 -5.2
’ $34-000~ 4,296 60.7 9% 1.1 2,153 X0.4 450 6.4 7,079 100.0 -817 -11.5%
Average 30
ANl Incomes 31,663 25.2%  $2.049 35.41 31,803 31.13  $381 6.6x 35,79 100.0x § 52 1.1%
.

TARE 9
AVERACE DOLLAR AMOUKTS AND PERCENT OF
) TOTAL STUDENT EXPENSES BY PARENTAL INCOME
AND 8Y SOURCE OF FUNDS FOR ALL DEPENDENT UNDERGRADUATE
AID RECIPIINTS 1M1-82

Farental Average Kvarage Rverage
Adjusted Parenta) Keed-Based Average : Avarge Total Expenses -
. $ross Contribution Sranty Self-Halp Other Ald Student Budget Total Aazourcas
< Income 3 ) S 13 13 b S | b § 3 b §
ji $0-§,000 $244 223 32,762 41.2% $2.4%8 M.T¢  £741 11.18 34,701 100.0x 3506 B.%%
$%-12,000 B! s 2,655 393 2,008 418 607 9.0 8,73 100.0 wm us
$12-18,000 44 5.8 2,040 3.7 1,08 4.7 7 10.4 7,119 100.0 457 8.4

f18-24,000 M3 124 Lm Nl 2,078 &0.8 W 7. 7,104 100.0 Ll S N )
324-30,000 1,428 20.1 1,963 7.1 1,025 4l wr 1.2 7,14 100.0 b TS N
$30-34, 000 2,08) T0.8 L4l NS Liu 4 20 7.2 7,213 100.0 -0 -0.)

| $34-000+ 4,507 $4.4 117 1.8 3,334 42.1 a7 7,100 100.0 1,153 191

— - AY
Averags - !
L" Incomes  $1,540 21,41 32,083 I8.3% 32,980 41.4% 3604 8.4% 37,211 10005 323 0.3%
- ° - AT . »
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